

Title	Role of the RFTS domain of Dnmt1 in maintenance DNA methylation
Author(s)	Garvilles, Ronald Garingalao
Citation	大阪大学, 2015, 博士論文
Version Type	VoR
URL	https://doi.org/10.18910/56075
rights	
Note	

### Osaka University Knowledge Archive : OUKA

https://ir.library.osaka-u.ac.jp/

Osaka University

### Role of the RFTS domain of Dnmt1 in maintenance DNA methylation

**Ronald Garingalao Garvilles** 

2015

Thesis Advisor:

Prof. Shoji Tajima

Laboratory of Epigenetics, Institute for Protein Research

The Department of Biological Sciences

Graduate School of Science

Osaka University

### **Table of Contents**

1. Table of Contents
2. Abbreviations
3. Summary
4. Background
4.1. Epigenetics
4.2. Modifications of core histones7
4.2.1. Histone acetylation7
4.2.2. Histone methylation
4.2.3. Histone ubiquitylation
4.3. DNA methylation10
4.3.1. DNA methylation in genome10
4.3.2. Diseases associated with defective methylation and
mutant Dnmt12
4.3.3. Recognition of methylated DNA
5. Introduction
5.1. Establishment of DNA methylation patterns15
5.2. Maintenance DNA methylation18
5.3. Aim of study
6. Materials and Methods
7. <b>Results</b>
7.1. Dnmt1 that lacks the NTD and RFTS domain possesses
equivalent DNA methylation activity and selectivity
towards hemi-methylated DNA
7.2. Dnmt1 that lacks the RFTS domain and/or NTD apparently
maintains the global DNA methylation level of the genome20
7.3. The RFTS is necessary for Dnmt1 to be localized to the
replication foci
7.4. The RFTS domain, not the PBD, is necessary for replication-coupled
maintenance DNA methylation
7.5. The RFTS domain protects the genome from replication-independent
DNA methylation
7.6. De novo methylation activity is necessary for the replication-independent
DNA methylation by Dnmt1 that lacks the NTD and
RFTS domain

8. Discussion		46
8.1. The	RFTS domain is necessary for replication-coupled maintenance	
	DNA methylation	46
8.2. The	PBD is not necessary for replication-coupled maintenance DNA	
	methylation	46
8.3. The	RFTS domain protects the genome from replication-independent	
	DNA methylation	47
8.4. De novo methylation activity is necessary for fixing		
	the replication-independent DNA methylation	48
9. References		49

### Abbreviations

ADCA-DN	autosomal dominant cerebellar ataxia, deafness and narcolepsy
5mC	5-methylcytosine
AdoMet	S-adenosyl-L-methionine
AdoHcy	S-adenosyl-L-homocysteine
ATRX	thalassemia/mental retardation syndrome X-linked
BAH	bromo-adjacent homology
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CARM1	coactivator-associated arginine methyltransferase 1
CC	coiled-coil
CDKL5	cyclin-dependent kinase-like 5
CoREST	co-repressor for element-1-silencing transcription factor
DMAP	Dnmt1-associated protein
DMR	differentially methylated region
Dnmt	DNA methyltransferase
Dnmt1	DNA methyltransferase 1
Dnmt3a	DNA methyltransferase 3a
Dnmt3b	DNA methyltransferase 3b
DOT1L	DOT1-like histone H3K79 methyltransferase
EdU	5-Ethynyl-2´-deoxyuridine
ESC	embryonic stem cells
Ezh2/PRC2	enhancer of zeste homolog 2/ Polycomb-repressive complex 2
F/F	flox/flox
FL	full-length
GMEM	Glasgow minimum essential medium
GST	glutathione-S-transferase
HAT	histone acetyltransferase
HBO1	histone acetyltransferase binding to ORC
HDAC	histone deacetylase
HP	heterochromatin protein
HSAN	hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy
IAP	intracisternal A-particle
ICF	instability centromere and facial anomalies
JHDM	Jumonji domain-containing histone demethylase
LINE	long interspersed nuclear elements
LOI	loss of imprinting

LSD	lysine specific demethylase
MBP	methyl-CpG binding proteins
MCM	mini-chromosome maintenance proteins
Mi-2/NuRD	Mi-2/nucleosome remodeling deacetylase
NTD	N-terminal independently folded domain
OHT	4-hydroxytamoxifen
OMIM	Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man
PBD	PCNA binding domain
PBDm	PCNA binding domain mutant
PBS	Dulbecco's phosphate buffered saline
PBS-T	PBS added with Triton X-100
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PDB	protein data base
PHD	plant homeodomain
PRMT	protein arginine methyltransferase
PWWP	Pro-Trp-Trp-Pro motif
RFTS	replication foci targeting sequence
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulfate
Set1	SET domain-containing histone methyltransferase
SINE	short interspersed nuclear elements
SRA	SET and RING associated
TAP	tandem affinity purification
ТКО	Dnmt1, Dnmt3a, Dnmt3b triple-knockout ESC
TTD	tandem tudor domain
TUNEL	terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling
Ubl	ubiquitin-like domain
Uhrf1	ubiquitin-like with PHD and ring finger domains 1

#### Summary

In mammals, DNA methylation plays important roles in embryogenesis and terminal differentiation through the regulation of transcription-competent chromatin state. The methylation patterns are propagated to next generation during replication by maintenance DNA methyltransferase, Dnmt1, in co-operation with Uhrf1. In the N-terminal regulatory region, Dnmt1 contains proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA)-binding and replication foci targeting sequence (RFTS) domains, which are thought to contribute to maintenance methylation during replication.

To determine the contributions of the N-terminal regulatory domains on the maintenance DNA methylation during replication, Dnmt1 lacking the RFTS and/or PCNA-binding domains were ectopically expressed in embryonic stem cells (ESC), and then the effects were analyzed. Deletion of both the PCNA-binding and RFTS domains did not significantly affect the global DNA methylation level. However, replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation of the differentially methylated regions (DMRs) of three imprinted genes *Rasgrf1*, *Peg3* and *Kcnq1ot1/Lit1* was impaired in the cells expressing the Dnmt1 deleted both the PCNA-binding and RFTS domain is necessary and sufficient, and the PCNA-binding domain is dispensable for the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation.

On the other hand, in the absence of Uhrf1, which is a prerequisite factor for maintenance DNA methylation, the ESC expressing Dnmt1 deleted both the PCNA-binding and RFTS domains apparently maintained global DNA methylation level, whilst those expressed with full-length and the RFTS domain-containing Dnmt1 could not. This clearly indicates that the Dnmt1 lacking the PCNA-binding and RFTS domains could add DNA methylation to genome in replication-independent manner, which means adding aberrant DNA methylation. The addition of DNA methylation by the Dnmt1 lacking the PCNA-binding and RFTS domains was dependent on the DNA methylation activity of Dnmt1 as well as the presence of *de novo*-type DNA methyltransferase. I propose that the RFTS domain works as a safety valve by protecting the genome from replication-independent DNA methylation.

#### 4. Background

### 4.1. Epigenetics

Epigenetics is a category of the study on gene expression change without changing DNA sequences, and the memory is mitotically and/or meiotically heritable (Shemer et al., 1996). The mechanisms governing epigenetics are complex and violate the classical Mendelian inheritance. Epigenetic mechanisms contribute to the phenomena such as embryonic development (Ehrlich, 2003), replication timing (Ting et al., 2004), chromatin stability (Robertson et al., 2004), and tissue specific gene expression (Ehrlich, 2003). In mammals, genomic imprinting (Ting et al., 2004) and X-chromosome inactivation (Chow and Brown, 2003) are also under the regulation of epigenetics. The posttranslational modifications of histones, which are the basic component of nucleosomes, and methylation of cytosine base, which is the constituent of DNA, are the major covalent chemical modifications that contribute to underlying molecular mechanism of epigenetics.

### 4.2. Modification of core histones

Basic structure of chromatin is nucleosome, which comprises two molecules each of core histones, histone H2A, H2B, H3, and H4, wrapped with 147 bp DNA. X-ray crystal structures of mono- and tetra-nucleosomes have been reported (Luger et al., 1997; Schalch et al., 2005), however, precise positions of the N-terminal and short C-terminal portions of the core histones in the nucleosome structure cannot be determined due to their flexible property. These flexible parts of core histones called "tail" are subject to acetylation, methylation, ubiquitylation, phosphorylation, sumoylation, and ADP-ribosylation (Vaquero et al., 2003). It was proposed that the combination of histone tail modifications contribute to gene expression, which is called "histone code hypothesis" (Jenuwein and Allis, 2001). Up to present, many concrete evidences supporting this hypothesis have been reported. In nuclei, chromatin state is not uniform; densely stained regions with DAPI are called heterochromatin, which tends to locate in periphery of nuclei and is transcriptionally inactive (Kalverda et al., 2008). Pericentric and telomere regions are constitutively in the state of heterochromatin. Rest of the region, which is less densely stained with DAPI, is called euchromatin, which is generally transcriptionally active (Saksouk et al., 2015).

### 4.2.1. Histone acetylation

Histone acetylation is catalyzed by histone acetyltransferases (HATs) using acetyl-CoA as a co-factor. Acetyl group is added to  $\varepsilon$ -amino group of lysine, leading to

cancellation of positive charge of lysine, and thus destabilizes the interaction of histone with DNA (Xhemalce et al., 2011). For this property, generally, histone tail acetylation enhances transcription activity. The acetyl group is removed by histone deacetylases (HDACs). Acetylation and deacetylation states of histone tail are dynamically regulated. In addition to gene expression regulation, histone acetylation affects replication. MCM (mini-chromosome maintenance) proteins, which are the licensing factor for replication, interacts with histone H4 acetylated at K5, K8, and K12 catalyzed by HBO1 (histone acetyltransferase binding to ORC) at the pre-replicative assembly to increase replication origin firing (lizuka et al., 2006). Recently, H3 acetylated at K56 was reported to interact with Oct4 to induce pluripotency in mouse embryonic stem cells (ESC) (Tan et al., 2013).

HDACs are classified into four families. Among them, HDAC1 and 2, which are the members of class 1 HDAC family, play crucial role in histone tail deacetylation and gene silencing. HDAC1 and 2 are the component of Sin3, Mi-2/NuRD, and CoREST co-repressor complex. HDAC inhibitors are expected to be potential drugs for anti-cancer by increasing p21 expression (Halkidou et al., 2004, Huang et al., 2005, Hrzenjak et al., 2006).

### 4.2.2. Histone methylation

Methylation modification is either on lysine or arginine residue. Lysine residues can be mono-, di-, or tri-methylated, and arginine residues mono- or di-methylated. As for arginine di-methylation modifications, two forms exist; symmetric and asymmetric methylation (Xhemalce et al., 2011). Different from acetylation, methylation of lysine residue is performed by position-specific methyltransferases using common co-factor *S*-adenosyl-L-methionine (AdoMet). Typical methyltransferases are Set1/Compass for histone H3K4, G9a, Suv39h, and SetDB1 for histone H3K9, Ezh2/PRC2 for histone H3K27, DOT1L for histone H3K79, and Suv4-20h for histone H4K20 (Binda, 2013).

Histone H3K4 tri-methylation is the mark for gene activation, histone H3K36 tri-methylation positively contribute to the elongation of transcription, and histone H3K79 di-methylation positively correlate with transcription (Kouzarides, 2007). Tri-methylation at histone H3K4 by Set9 activates transcription by inhibiting the recognition of nucleosome remodeling and deacetylase repressor complex (Mi2-NuRD) (Zegerman et al., 2002). The histone H3K36 methyltransferase, Set2, associate with the C-terminal domain-phosphorylated RNA polymerase II, which is the activated form of the enzyme, indicating that histone H3K36 methylation contributes to transcription elongation (Kizer et al., 2005). Histone H3K79 methylation is important during

embryonic development and conservation of heterochromatin structure at telomeres and centromere (Jones et al., 2008).

Methylation on histone H3K9, H3K27 and H4K20 generally are responsible in forming condensed heterochromatin, that is, repressed state (Kouzarides, 2007). Di- and tri-methylated K9 of histone H3 serve as marks for heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1) binding through its chromodomain, which forms and maintains heterochromatin state (Nishibuchi and Nakayama, 2014). X-chromosome inactivation was initially enriched with histone H3K27 tri-methylation (Rougeulle et al., 2004). *Hox* gene silencing by polycomb group proteins (PcG) via histone H3K27 tri-methylation is an important mechanism in regulating embryogenesis (Cao et al., 2002). Histone H4K20 di-methylation was reported to be recognized by the tudor domain of a cell cycle checkpoint protein Crb2, and related to DNA repair (Botuyan et al., 2006). In addition, H4K20 di-methylation may also play a role in replication as the modification was reported to interact with Orc1, a component of ORC (origin of replication complex) (Kuo et al., 2012).

In general, symmetrical and asymmetrical di-methylation of arginine residue of histone contribute to gene silencing and activation, respectively (Di Lorenzo and Bedford, 2011). PRMT1 methylates histone H4R3 and H2AR3 asymmetrically, PRMT5 methylates histone H3R8, H4R3, and H2AR3 symmetrically, PRMT6 methylates histone H3R2 symmetrically, PRMT7 methylates histone H4R3 and H2AR3 symmetrically, and CARM1 methylates histone H3R17 and R26 asymmetrically (Di Lorenzo and Bedford, 2011). Mono-methylation form of arginine generally is an intermediate on its way to di-methylates.

Lysine-specific demethylase 1 (LSD1) (other name, KDM1) is the first identified lysine demethylase of histone H3K4 methylation (Shi et al., 2004). Importantly, LSD1 cannot demethylate tri-methylation but di- and mono-methylation states. Lysine demethylation catalyzed by LSD1 was reported to contribute in maintaining global DNA methylation and establishment of genomic imprinting during oogenesis in coordination with KDM1B, a histone H3K4 demethylase (Ciconne et al., 2009). On the other hand, LSD1-dependent demethylation of histone H3K9 methylation activates the transcription of androgen receptor-regulated genes (Metzger, 2005). Jumonji domain-containing proteins are another group of histone H3K36 demethylase (Tsukada et al., 2006). Different from LSD1, JHDM can catalyze demethylation of tri-methylation state of lysine.

### 4.2.3. Histone ubiquitylation

Ubiquitin comprising 76 amino acid residues is generally added onto the protein in poly-ubiquitylated state to mark the proteins to be degraded through proteasomes (Pickart, 2001). However, as for core histones, mono-ubiquitylation states exist. Mono-ubiquitylation on histone H2AK119 catalyzed by Bmi/Ring1A, a component of polycomb repressive complex 1 (PRC1), contributes to transcription repression (Cao et al., 2005). Another mono-ubiquitylation on histone H2BK120 by RNF20/RNF40 contributes to transcription activation (Zhu et al., 2005). In budding yeasts, deubiquitylation of H2BK123 by Ubp10 deubiquitylase contributes in telomere silencing (Emre et al., 2005; Gardner et al., 2005). Recently, it was reported that histone H3K23 is ubiquitylated, and is the prerequisite step for maintenance DNA methylation (Nishiyama et al., 2013).

#### 4.3. **DNA methylation**

### 4.3.1. **DNA methylation in genome**

In vertebrates, DNA methylation is one of the most well-studied epigenetic mechanisms regulating development through gene expression, and is the possible targets for treating cancers (Razin and Riggs, 1980; Esteller, 2003). In mammals, majority of methylation is added to the 5<sup>th</sup> carbon of cytosine base in the CpG sequence, with AdoMet as the methyl group donor by DNA methyltransferase (Dnmt) (Cheng and Roberts, 2001), of which mechanism is similar to that of the bacterial DNA methyltransferase (Wu and Santi, 1987) (**Figure 1**). In mammalian somatic tissues, about 60 to 80% of the CpG sites are methylated (Ehrlich et al., 1982). Centromeric heterochromatin, telomere region, endo-parasitic sequences such as retrotransposons of Alu, IAP (intracisternal A particle), LINE (long interspersed nuclear elements), and the tissue-specific genes in non-expressing tissues are densely methylated (Bird, 1986). Approximately 60% of human genes are identified to have GC-rich regions near the promoter, referred to as CpG island promoter that drive house-keeping genes. Such the CpG islands are under methylated in contrast to the densely methylated tissue-specific non-CpG promoter (Saxonov et al., 2006; Deaton and Bird, 2011).

Higher eukaryotes increased their DNA methylation content during evolution especially on non-coding and repetitive elements in the genome. Experimental evidence suggests that these types of methylations are a kind of defense mechanism to silence inserted foreign DNA such as retrotransposons in the host genome (Yoder et al., 1997).

In plant genome, not only the CpG sequence but also the CpHpG and CpHpH sequences are methylated (Law and Jacobsen, 2010). Different from plants, the CpG



Figure 1. **Scheme of cytosine DNA methylation.** Addition of methyl group on to the 5<sup>th</sup> carbon of cytosine to form 5-methyl cytosine by DNA methyltransferase using AdoMet as methyl-group donor.

sequence is the major methylation site in vertebrates. DNA methylation in the promoter region negatively correlates with transcription activity. However, the methylation of gene body apparently positively correlates with gene expression (Jones, 1999). Function of the gene body methylation is poorly understood. Since gene body methylation should play important role. Gene body methylation is expected to repress activation of intragenic promoters that could alter genome integrity (Maunakea et al., 2010). Genome-wide studies identified that gene bodies are enriched with H3K36 tri-methylation, which is the mark for promoting transcription elongation (Hodges et al., 2009) and specifically interacts with the PWWP domain of Dnmt3a. Dnmt3a recruitment to gene body methylation may affect RNA splicing as RNA polymerase II pauses at the DNA methylation site during transcription elongation (Shukla et al., 2011).

### 4.3.2. Diseases associated with defective methylation and mutant Dnmt

Several diseases have been implicated due to impaired methylation in the genome. Aberrant changes in the DNA methylation patterns can be the cause of epimutations (Jones and Baylin, 2002). Many cancers are associated with global hypomethylation and loci-specific hypermethylation (Wu et al., 2014). In some of the cancers, promoters of the tumor suppressor genes are hypermethylated (Ushijima, 2005). Genomic imprinting is a non-Mendelian inheritance system regulating expression of parental-specific alleles and chromosomal region by dictating their physical, genetic, and epigenetic characteristics. Aberration in imprinting centers such as deletion or inappropriate methylation leads to loss of imprinting (LOI), and is the cause for diseases (Nicholls, 2000). Impaired methylation of differentially methylated regions (DMRs) cause developmental defects and results in genetic disorders such as Beckwith-Weidemann syndrome, Prader-Willi syndrome, or Angelman syndrome.

Although DNA methylation abnormality can be a cause for disease, not many of them are identified as to mutation of Dnmt. Recently, it was reported from different laboratories that the mutation in DNMT3A (*de novo*-type Dnmt described later) can be a cause for leukemia (Yamashita et al., 2010; Yang et al., 2015). DNMT3B (another *de novo*-type Dnmt) mutation is a cause for immunodeficiency, centromere instability and facial anomalies (ICF) syndrome (Okano et al., 1999; Hansen et al., 1999). Since DNMT1 is crucial for development and proliferation, it was thought that individuals with heritable mutation in DNMT1 (maintenance-type Dnmt) may not survive, and thus

such the disease has not been reported until recently. Surprisingly, neurodegenerative diseases caused by DNMT1 mutations are reported from two different groups. One is a point mutation in the Zn-finger motif region in the RFTS domain that causes the peripheral and central nervous system leading to hereditary sensory and autonomic neuropathy type 1 (HSAN1, Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man (OMIM) accession number, 614116) with dementia and hearing loss (Klein et al., 2011). This mutation is dominant and is due to hypomethylation by unstable DNMT1. Another disease mutation is also in the RFTS domain, which are at the contact surface of the RFTS and catalytic domains, resulting in autosomal dominant cerebellar ataxia, deafness and narcolepsy (ADCA-DN, OMIM accession number, 604121) (Winkelmann et al., 2012).

#### 4.3.3. Recognition of methylated DNA

The methylated DNA is specifically recognized by the proteins classified as methyl-CpG binding proteins (MBPs). These proteins act as readers of the methylated DNA. Three classes of the proteins are identified. One group contains common domain called MBD comprising about 60 amino acid residues. The main members are MeCP2, MBD1, MBD2, MBD3, and MBD4. Except for mammalian MBD3, which has lost its methylated DNA-binding activity, MeCP2, MBD1, MBD2, and MBD4 share common binding property towards methylated DNA (Saito and Ishikawa, 2002). MeCP2 is coded on X-chromosome and its mutation is a cause of Rett syndrome (Amir et al., 1999). MBD1 binds not only to methylated DNA through its MBD but also to un-methylated DNA via the Cys-rich domain (CXXC) (Jorgensen et al, 2004). MBD1 is proposed to contribute to the maintenance of histone H3K9 methylation during replication by collaborating with SetDB1, a histone H3K9 methyltransferase (Sarraf and Stancheva, 2004). MBD4 (MED1) may act as a member of base excision repair system as it contains thymine DNA glycosylase domain in the C-terminal region, which function as T:G mismatch glycosylase (Bellacosa et al., 1999). During evolution, mammalian MBD3 lost its methylated DNA-binding activity, however, it is an intrinsic component of co-repressor Mi2-NuRD complex containing HDAC, and thus participates in epigenetic gene silencing (Reese et al., 2007; Yildrim et al., 2011). Exceptionally, Xenopus MBD3 possesses methylated DNA-binding activity and its selective recognition of methylated CpG plays a crucial role in development (Iwano et al., 2004).

Uhrf1 (Np95), which is reported to be a prerequisite factor for maintenance DNA methylation (Sharif et al., 2007), specifically interacts with hemi-methylated DNA through its SET and RING associated (SRA) domain (Arita et al., 2008; Avvakmov et al., 2008; Hashimoto et al., 2008). Uhrf1 comprises ubiquitin-like (Ubl), tandem tudor

(TTD), plant homeodomain (PHD), SRA, and RING domains, which functions as ubiquitin ligase (Hashimoto et al., 2009). The SRA binds hemi-methylated CpG and flips out the methylated cytosine out of the double-stranded DNA. The TTD and PHD domains, which position at the N-terminal region, recognize histone H3R2 and H3K9 tri-methylation as well (Arita et al., 2012). Recognition of both DNA methylation and histone H3K9 tri-methylation by Uhrf1 suggests its contribution to cross talk between the two modifications (Rothbart et al., 2012). It was reported that the SRA domain of Uhrf1 also recognizes hyroxymethylcytosine (Frauer et al., 2011), however, our group has proven that the SRA domain cannot bind hydroxymethylcytosine (Otani et al., 2013).

Another DNA-binding protein Kaiso (ZBTB33) binds to fully methylated CpG site through its Kruppel-like  $C_2H_2$  zinc finger motif (van Roy and McCrea, 2005). Removal of Kaiso proteins from *Xenopus* embryos induces abnormal development caused by activation of methylated genes (Ruzov et al., 2009). In addition, Kaiso is reported to be involved in mitotic spindle apparatus formation (Soubry et al., 2011).

### 5. Introduction

### 5.1. Establishment of DNA methylation patterns

In mammals, three DNA methyltransferases (Dnmt) are reported (Figure 2). DNA methylation patterns are established by Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b, which are called de novo-type DNA methyltransferases (Okano et al., 1999; Aoki et al., 2001), and the patterns are propagated to next generation by Dnmt1, which preferentially methylates hemi-methylated state. This step is called maintenance DNA methylation (Li et al., 1992) (Figure 3). Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are closely related to each other. In addition to the C-terminal catalytic domain, both have common domains, the PWWP and the PHD-like ATRX-DNMT3-DNMT3L (ADD) domains in the N-terminal half (Okano et al., 1998). Since knockout of either Dnmt3a or Dnmt3b gene severely impairs development of mouse, Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are responsible for distinct function. Actually, *Dnmt3b* is solely responsible for methylating centromeric minor satellite repeats, and the defect in methylating the region is the cause for ICF syndrome (Okano et al., 1999; Hansen et al., 1999). Mouse with both Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b knockout shows more severe defect on the development compared to a single mutation of Dnmt3a or Dnmt3b (Okano et al., 1999). Dnmt3b is highly expressed in implantation embryo and thus is responsible for global DNA methylation (Watanabe et al., 2002). As the embryogenesis proceeds, Dnmt3a2, which is an isoform of Dnmt3a lacking about 200 amino acid residues of the N-terminus (Chen et al., 2002), and Dnmt3b quickly decrease, of which phenomenon is also observed on the differentiation of ESC (Sato et al., 2006).

Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b possess *de novo*-type DNA methylation activity not only *in vivo* but also *in vitro*, which was proven by using recombinant Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b (Aoki et al., 2001; Suetake et al., 2003). Although it is minor, non-CpG methylation can be found in some cell types, such that pluripotent stem cells of ESC and induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells (Ramsahoye et al., 2000; Lister et al., 2011; Guo et al., 2014), female growing oocytes (Tomizawa et al., 2011), and neurons (Kinde et al., 2015). In neurons, non-CpG methylation is accumulated during maturation, onto which *de novo* methyltransferase contributes (Guo et al., 2014). It is not surprising that those cells possess non-CpG methylation since *de novo*-type DNA methyltransferases, Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b, which methylate mainly the CpG sequences, possess weak methylation activity towards non-CpG sequences such as CpA and/or CpT (Aoki et al., 2001; Suetake et al., 2002), there are higher chance to methylate non-CpG sequences than other somatic cells. Importantly, however, during replication, non-CpG



Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the family of mouse DNA methyltransferases (Dnmt). Three Dnmt genes coding DNA methyltransferase with DNA methylation activity are identified; Dnmt1, Dnmt3a, and Dnmt3b. Dnmt3L (like) is a homologue of Dnmt3 but has no DNA methylation activity.



Figure 3. **Establishment and maintenance of DNA methylation patterns in mammals.** In mammals, global DNA methylation patterns are established in early stage of embryogenesis and in germ cells by Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b. Once the patterns are established, Dnmt1 propagate the patterns to next generation during replication with the aid of Uhrf1.

methylation sites are erased due to maintenance DNA methylation by Dnmt1, which methylates and maintains only the methylated CpG sequences (Vilkaitis et al., 2005). Since growing oocytes and neurons, in which the expression levels of *de novo*-type methyltransferases are not so high as those in ESC and iPS cells, are in post mitotic state and their life span is long, the added non-CpG methylations are not erased efficiently in a replication-dependent manner.

Dnmt3L (like), which was identified in 2000 (Aapola et al., 2000), has no catalytic motifs for DNA methylation activity. However, interestingly, *Dnmt3l*-knockout mice show defect in germ cell maturation (Bourc'his et al., 2001; Hata et al., 2002) due to decrease in global DNA methylation. Dnmt3L directly interacts with Dnmt3a or Dnmt3b through its C-terminal half and activate their DNA methylation activity (Suetake et al., 2004).

The PWWP domain of Dnmt3b is reported to be the motif of DNA-binding (Qiu et al., 2002) and, at the same time, the domain tethers Dnmt3 to heterochromatin (Ge et al., 2004; Chen et al., 2004). Interestingly, thymine DNA glycosylase (TDG), which is expected to catalyze the final demethylation step, interact with Dnmt3a through PWWP and catalytic domains (Li et al., 2007). Recently, phosphorylation of PWWP domain of Dnmt3a by CK2 was reported to impair DNA methylation status of Alu (SINE), indicating the role of PWWP domain on heterochromatin formation (Deplus et al., 2014).

The ADD domain is reported to bind many factors such as co-repressor RP58 (Fuks et al., 2001a), oncogene c-myc (Brenner et al., 2005), histone H3K9 methylase Suv39h1 and heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1)  $\beta$  (Fuks et al., 2003b), histone H3K9 methylase Setdb1 (Li et al., 2006), histone H4R3 me2s (symmetrical methylation) (Zhao et al., 2009), histone H3K4 with no modification (Otani et al., 2009). The interaction with histone H3K4 contributes to the activation of Dnmt3a methylation activity with histone H3 tail (Zhang et al., 2010). Recent structural study revealed that histone H3-tail binding to the ADD domain releases an auto-inhibitory state of Dnmt3a (Guo et al., 2015).

#### 5.2. Maintenance DNA methylation

Once the methylation patterns are established, they are propagated to next generation through replication. Dnmt1 is responsible for this maintenance DNA methylation (Li et al., 1992) (**Figure 3**). Dnmt1 selectively methylates hemi-methylated state of DNA (Vilkaitis et al., 2005). For the recruitment of Dnmt1 to the replication foci, the replication foci target sequence (RFTS) (Leonhardt et al., 1992) and/or the PCNA

binding motif (Chuang et al., 1997) in the N-terminal independently folded domain (NTD) are reported to play crucial roles. As expected, production and decay of Dnmt1 is cell-cycle dependent; proliferating cells expresses high level of Dnmt1 protein and quickly decreases by terminal differentiation due to arrest of proliferation (Liu et al., 1996; Suetake et al., 1998).

In mouse oocyte, Dnmt1 isoform that lacks the N-terminal 118 amino acid residues is the dominant form (Mertineit et al., 1998). Surprisingly, Dnmt1 is enriched in the cytoplasmic compartment in mature oocyte and in early stage embryo till blastocyst except for at eight-cell stage, at which stage Dnmt1 is translocated into nuclei. The papers argue that this cytoplasmic localization is the cause for the global DNA demethylation during early stage embryogenesis (Mertineit et al., 1998; Grohmann et al., 2005). The differentially methylated regions (DMR) of the imprinted genes escape from this genome-wide wave of demethylation during early embryogenesis, and was thus once speculated the existence of a novel DNA methyltransferase(s). However, small amounts of maternal and zygotic Dnmt1 were turned out to be sufficient for maintenance of the DMR methylation of imprinted genes (Hirasawa et al., 2008). The oocyte-type short Dnmt1 found in mammals was not found in the oocyte of Xenopus laevis, an amphibian (Shi et al., 2001). However, similar to mouse, the oocyte Dnmt1 in Xenopus laevis is located not in germinal vesicles (nuclei) but mainly in cytoplasmic compartment (Kimura et al., 2002). This unusual localization of Dnmt1 in oocyte and early stage embryo is also observed in neurons. Although neurons are post mitotic, the expression level of Dnmt1 is similar to that in proliferating cells, but is localized to cytoplasm (Inano et al., 2000).

Mouse Dnmt1 comprises 1,620 amino acid residues composed of multi domains (**Figure 4**) (Takeshita et al., 2011). The catalytic domain that resides in the C-terminal one third of the molecule is responsible for DNA methylation. Two third of the N-terminal domain is the regulatory region. The very N-terminal 1-243 sequence forms independently folded domain (NTD) (Suetake et al., 2006). The NTD is reported to bind DMAP, which is a co-repressor (Rountree et al., 2000), Dnmt3a and 3b (Kim et al., 2002), Rb2 (Pradhan et al., 2002), PCNA (proliferating cell nuclear antigen) (Chuang et al., 1997), CDKL5 kinase (Kameshita et al., 2008), casein kinase (Sugiyama et al., 2010), and AT-rich DNA (Suetake et al., 2006). Because of these properties, the NTD is proposed to be the platform for the factors that regulate the function of Dnmt1 (Suetake et al., 2006). In 2011, our group solved the three-dimensional structure of Dnmt1 that lacks the NTD (Takeshita et al., 2011; PDB accession number, 3AV4). After the NTD, the RFTS domain, CXXC motif, two bromo-adjacent homology (BAH1 and BAH2)



Figure 4. **Crystal structure of mouse Dnmt1(291-1620)** (Takeshita et al., 2011; PDB accession number, 3AV4). The molecule is composed of multi-domains. The N-terminal domain of about 30 kDa folds independently. This domain works as a platform to bind many factors that may regulate the function of Dnmt1; factors such that DMAP1, PCNA, Rb, *de novo*-type Dnmt3s, several kinases, and DNA. RFTS domain brings Dnmt1 to replication foci. CXXC binds to DNA; this binding seems to be sequence or methylation state independent. Two tandem BAH domains follows. The function of these domains is not known. Then the C-terminal catalytic domain. The catalytic domain is highly homologous to bacterial DNA methyltransferases.

domains follow. The N-terminal region containing these domains is connected to the C-terminal catalytic domain with flexible KG-repeat. Each domain folds independently and interacts each other.

To our surprise, the RFTS domain plugs the catalytic pocket, to which the substrate hemi-methylated DNA must bind for DNA methylation activity. With such the RFTS positioning, substrate DNA cannot access to the catalytic center by steric hindrance. The RFTS domain is anchored to the catalytic pocket, of which position was stabilized by four hydrogen bonds between the RFTS and catalytic domains. Following the RFTS region is the CXXC motif that binds to un-methylated DNA, which is reported to contribute to an auto-inhibitory role by prohibiting the accession of un-methylated DNA to the catalytic center (Song et al., 2011). Function of the BAH1 and BAH2 domains is remained to be elucidated. But interestingly, lysine 1,097 of the BAH1 domain is methylated by Set7/9 and demethylated by LSD1, which are known as histone methylase and demethylase, respectively, and the demethylation activity of LSD1 stabilizes Dnmt1 and regulates the global DNA methylation level in mouse ESC (Wang et al., 2009).

For the propagation of DNA methylation, Dnmt1 requires factors for ubiquitylation and deubiquitylation at histone H3K23 (Nishiyama et al., 2013). Uhrf1, which is a prerequisite factor for maintenance DNA methylation *in vivo* (Sharif et al., 2007), possesses the Ring-finger motif responsible for an E3 ligase of ubiquitylation, and the SET and RING-associated (SRA) domain that specifically recognize hemi-methylated DNA (Arita et al., 2008; Avvakumov et al., 2008; Hashimoto et al., 2008). The SRA domain directly interacts with the RFTS domain of Dnmt1 to remove the RFTS domain from the catalytic pocket to make hemi-methylated DNA access to the catalytic center (Song et al., 2012; Berkyurek et al., 2014).

### 5.3. Aim of the study

Dnmt1 is responsible for maintenance DNA methylation. Our group has elucidated the crystal structure of Dnmt1 lacking the NTD (Takeshita et al., 2011). A striking feature of the elucidated structure is that the RFTS domain is plugging the catalytic pocket of Dnmt1, indicating that the substrate DNA cannot access to the catalytic center *in situ*. The three dimensional structure of Dnmt1 provides us with the interaction information between the domains, and thus suggests where to introduce site-directed mutagenesis without affecting the whole structure of Dnmt1. To this end, I decided to ask the function of the RFTS domain in cells by expressing the mutant Dnmt1 in the ESC, of which endogenous *Dnmt1* gene can conditionally be deleted.

In the present study, I designed to ask the question whether or not the PCNA-binding motifs in the NTD and/or the RFTS domain are necessary for maintenance DNA methylation in the cells. The results clearly indicated that the NTD including the PCNA-binding motif was dispensable, but the RFTS domain was necessary for replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation. Surprisingly, the RFTS domain was found to play important role in protecting genome from aberrant DNA methylation.

### 6. Materials and Methods

### Mouse Dnmt cDNA

Mouse Dnmt1 cDNA coding full-length, oocyte-type, 291-1620, and 602-1620 sequences with SV40 nuclear localization signal and myc-tag sequences at their N-termini, and mouse cDNA coding Dnmt3a2 with TAP tag (Puig et al., 2001) at the C-terminal end were cloned into pCAGIpuro, pCAGIblast, or pCAGIzeo, which were kind gifts from Dr. Niwa (RIKEN Center for Developmental Biology, Kobe, Japan). Each cDNA was constructed by PCR, and all the sequences were confirmed by the dideoxy method (Sanger et al., 1977).

### **DNA methylation activity**

Recombinants of the full-length Dnmt1, oocyte-type Dnmt1, Dnmt1(291-1620), Dnmt1(602-1620), and full-length Dnmt1 with the H168R mutation were prepared and their DNA methylation activities were determined as described elsewhere (Takeshita et al., 2011; Berkyurek et al., 2014). In brief, in a total volume of 25 µl reaction buffer, 6.4 nM Dnmt1, 66 nM DNA, and 2.2  $\mu$ M [<sup>3</sup>H]-*S* -adenosyl-L-methionine (10 Ci/mmol) (Perkin Elmer) were incubated at 37°C for 1 h, and then the activity was determined within a linear time-course range.

### Mouse ESC

Mouse ESC were cultured in Glasgow Minimum Essential Medium (Sigma Aldrich) supplemented with 15% (v/v) Knockout Serum Replacement (Invitrogen), 1% (w/v) fetal bovine serum (Intergen), 10 units/ml penicillin G, 100  $\mu$ g/ml streptomycin, 1 mM non-essential amino acids, 100  $\mu$ M sodium pyruvate, 0.1 mM  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol, and 0.2% leukemia inhibitory factor, under a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere at 37°C in dishes coated with gelatin. *Dnmt1* or/and *Uhrf1* gene conditional knockout ESC were prepared from mice embryos as described elsewhere (Sharif et al., 2007; Jackson-Grusby et al., 2001). *Dnmt1, Dnmt3a, Dnmt3b* triple-knockout ESC (TKO) was kindly provided by Dr.

Okano at RIKEN (Tsumura et al., 2006).

### Isolation of cells expressing ectopic Dnmt1 or Dnmt3a2

A plasmid harboring Dnmt1 or Dnmt3a2-TAP cDNA (50  $\mu$ g) was linearized with ScaI, and transfected into ESC, in which the endogenous *Dnmt1* or/and *Uhrf1* gene was sandwiched between *loxP* sequences or TKO, with a Gene Pulser (BioRad) at 250 V and 500  $\mu$ F according to the manufacturer's protocol. After the electroporation, the cells were cultured in the medium supplemented with 1.5  $\mu$ g/ml puromycin, 20  $\mu$ g/ml blasticidin S, or 100  $\mu$ g/ml zeocin, and the resistant clones were isolated. Each clone was analyzed as to the expression of Dnmt1 or Dnmt3a2 by Western blotting.

### Western blotting

The isolated clones were solubilized with 1% SDS, electrophoresed in a 7.5% polyacrylamide gel, and then electrophoretically transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (Pall). The membrane was blocked with 5% (w/v) skimmed milk in Dulbecco's phosphate-buffered saline (PBS), and then incubated with the first antibodies in an antibody buffer comprising 1% (w/v) bovine serum albumin and 0.1% Triton X-100 in PBS. Anti-mouse Dnmt1 rabbit antibodies (Takagi et al., 1995), anti-mouse Uhrf1 rat monoclonal antibody clone Th-10a (MBL, Japan) (Muto et al., 1995), anti-myc monoclonal antibody clone 4A6 (Millipore), anti-tubulin mouse monoclonal antibody clone DM1A (Sigma Aldrich), and anti-mouse Dnmt3a rabbit antibodies (Sakai et al., 2004) were used as the first antibody, with incubation overnight at 4°C. After the incubation with the first antibodies, the membrane was washed and then incubated with antibodies conjugated with alkaline phosphatase, and visualized with nitroblue tetrazorium and 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate (Harland, 1991).

### Deletion of the endogenous Dnmt1 and Uhrf1 genes

To delete the endogenous Dnmt1 or/and Uhrf1 gene sandwiched with loxP sequences, cells were cultured in the presence of 0.8 µM 4-hydroxytamoxifen (OHT) (Sigma Aldrich) (Feil et al., 1997). Genome DNA before and after OHT treatment was PCR-amplified with the following primers. To determine Dnmt1 deletion before and after OHT treatment, primers **a** and **b**, as follows were used. The amplification reaction comprised a cycle of denaturation at 94°C 2 min, and then 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°C 30 sec, annealing at 60°C for 30 sec, and extension at 72°C 1 min. Primer **a**: 5'-GTAAGTCTGTCCTTTTTCCCAGTTT-3', and Primer **b**: 5'- AAACCAGTATGTCTCGTGTCCTTAC-3'

Successful deletion of the endogenous Dnmt1 diminishes amplification of the 351 bp + loxP (34 bp) size fragment with the  $(\mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b})$  primer set. The expression of the endogenous genes was monitored by Western blotting.

## Detection of methylated DNA by dot blotting with anti-methylated cytosine antibody

Genome DNA prepared as described elsewhere (Sambrook and Russel, 2001) was determined as to the DNA methylation level by dot blotting as described (Brown, 1993), except that the DNA was briefly sonicated in a Bioruptor (Cosmo Bio) before alkaline and heat treatment. The DNA blotted onto nitrocellulose membrane was immuno-detected with anti-methylated cytosine monoclonal antibody FMC-9 (MBL, Japan), followed by incubation with antibodies conjugated with alkaline phosphatase, and then visualized with nitroblue tetrazorium and 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate (Harland, 1991). The DNA blotted onto nylon membrane was stained with 0.04% methylene blue in methanol.

## Selective precipitation of methylated DNA fragments with the methylated DNA-binding domain of MBD1

The methylated DNA-binding domain of MBD1 coding 1-75 (MBD1) was used to precipitate methylated DNA fragments (Ohki et al., 2001). The cDNAs of MBD1 and the point mutant with R22A, which cannot recognize methylated DNA, were subcloned into pET30a with the GST cDNA added at the 5' end. The recombinant proteins coding (His)<sub>6</sub>-GST-MBD1 and its R22A mutant were purified with Ni-chelate and glutathione-Sepharose columns (GE Healthcare). Methylated genome DNA fragments were selectively precipitated as described elsewhere (Morita et al., 2012), except for the use of magnet beads, MagneGST (Promega). In brief, DNA was fragmented in a sonicator M220 (Covaris) to obtain an average size of 150 bp (Taiwo et al., 2012). To the fragmented DNA in the buffer comprising 160 mM NaCl, 0.01% (w/v) Tween 20, and 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, was added (His)<sub>6</sub>-GST-MBD1(1-75) or its R22A mutant, followed by incubation at 4°C overnight. After the incubation, a 1/10 volume of the mixture was saved for the determination of "input". The rest of the mixture was washed four times with the same buffer. The input and washed beads were adjusted to 10 mM EDTA, 0.5% (w/v) SDS, and 50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, and then Proteinase K was added. The mixtures were incubated at 50°C for 3 h. After the digestion reaction, an aliquot of the supernatant fraction was determined in a fluorometer Quantus (Promega) according to the manufacturer's protocol. The relative level of specific binding was

determined by subtracting that on precipitation with the R22A mutant and then normalized as to the input. More than three different preparations of genomic DNA were precipitated, and the averages  $\pm$  S. D. were determined.

### **Bisulfite sequencing**

Genome DNA was treated with bisulfite using an EpiTect Bisulfite Kit (Qiagen) with an extended reaction time according to the manufacturer's protocol, and then amplified with EpiTaq DNA polymerase (Takara) using the following primer sets (Tomizawa et al., 2011) and conditions. For each of the PCR amplifications, treatment for 2 min at 98°C and 4 min at 72°C was performed initially and after the cycles, respectively.

The amplified DNA fragments were subcloned into pBlueScript SKII by TA cloning, and the nucleotide sequences were determined by dideoxy sequencing using the following primers and an ABI Prism 3100 DNA sequencer (Applied Biosystems). FW primer: 5'-GTTTTCCCAGTCACGACG-3'

RV primer: 5'-GAATTGTGAGCGGATAAC-3'

The results were analyzed with the software described elsewhere (Kumaki et al., 2008).

### Immuno-fluorescence observation of ectopically expressed Dnmt1

For ESC expressing Dnmt1 cultured on gelatin-coated cover glasses, the replicating DNA was labeled with Click-iT EdU Imaging Kit (Molecular Probes). In brief, half the culture medium was replaced with GMEM containing 2  $\mu$ M 5-ethynyl-2'deoxyuridine (EdU), followed by incubation at 37°C for 15 min, and then

fixing of the cells with 3.7% (v/v) formaldehyde at room temperature for 10 min. The specimens were washed three times, 2 min each, with 125 mM glycine, pH 7.0. The specimens were treated with 0.5% (w/v) Triton X-100 in PBS (PBS-T) at room temperature for 20 min to permeabilize the membrane, and then washed two times, 5 min each, with 125 mM glycine, pH 7.0. The following manipulations were performed in the dark. A Click-iT reaction cocktail containing Alexa Fluor 488 azide was added, followed by incubation at room temperature for 30 min, and then washing three times, 2 min each, with 125 mM glycine, pH 7.0. To this specimen, anti-mouse Dnmt1 antibodies (Takagi et al., 1995) in PBS containing 0.4% (w/v) SDS, 2% (w/v) Triton X-100, and 1% (w/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA) were added, followed by incubation at 4°C overnight. On the next day, the specimens were washed three times, 5 min each, with PBS-T, and then incubated at room temperature for 1 h with anti-rabbit antibodies conjugated with Alexa Fluor 546. After the incubation, the specimens were washed three times were washed three times such as the provide the times in 50% (v/v) glycerol, and then observed under a laser confocal microscope, Zeiss LSM510.

#### 7. Results

## 7.1. Dnmt1 that lacks the NTD and RFTS domain possesses equivalent DNA methylation activity and selectivity towards hemi-methylated DNA

Full-length Dnmt1 possesses multi-domains, which comprise the NTD containing the PBD (Suetake et al., 2006), the RFTS, the CXXC motif, and the two BAH domains, and the catalytic domain (**Figure 5A**). The catalytic domain with the CXXC and two BAH domains are reported to selectively methylate hemi-methylated DNA (Takeshita et al., 2011; Song et al., 2011; Bashtrykov et al., 2012). Recombinant Dnmt1 coding the full-length, oocyte-type (Mertineit et al., 1998), NTD-deleted {Dnmt1(291-1620)}, and both NTD and RFTS domain-deleted {Dnmt1(602-1620)} exhibited similar selectivity and specific activities towards hemi-methylated DNA (**Figure 5B**).

### 7.2. Dnmt1 that lacks the RFTS domain and/or NTD apparently maintains the global DNA methylation level of the genome

The PBD and RFTS domains are reported to be necessary for targeting replication foci for the maintenance DNA methylation in culture cells (Chuang et al., 1997; Leonhardt et al., 1992). These reports, however, did not confirm whether or not the PBD and/or RFTS domain are necessary for the maintenance DNA methylation in cells.

To examine the roles of the PBD and RFTS domain, stable clones expressing the



Figure 5. DNA methylation activities of recombinant Dnmt1.

A. Schematic illustration of the Dnmt1 structure. Dnmt1 is composed of the N-terminal independently folded domain (NTD) comprising a coiled-coil (CC) and the PBD, the RFTS domain, the CXXC motif, two BAH domains (BAH1 and BAH2), a KG-repeat (KG), and a catalytic domain for cytosine methyltransferases. Below the illustration the constructs used in the present study are indicated. **B**. The DNA methylation activities of full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), and Dnmt1(602-1620) (602). The specific activities (mol/h/mol Dnmt1) towards hemi-methylated (blue, hm) and un-methylated (red, um) DNA are shown as averages  $\pm$  S. D. (n = 3).

full-length Dnmt1, oocyte-type Dnmt1, Dnmt1(291-1620), and Dnmt1(602-1620) with a myc-tag at their N-termini in mouse ESC, in which the endogenous Dnmt1 gene in the genome is sandwiched between loxP sequences (Dnmt1-F/F), were established. The clones expressing ectopic Dnmt1 at a similar level to that of endogenous Dnmt1 were used for further experiments (**Figure 6**). The endogenous Dnmt1-F/F was removed by 4-hydroxytamoxifen (OHT) treatment. Four days, not two days, treatment was sufficient to completely remove the endogenous Dnmt1 (**Figure 7**).

The DNA methylation level of the genome DNA from the cells cultured for four days, which was just after complete deletion of endogenous *Dnmt1*, was determined by dot blotting (**Figure 8A**). The DNA prepared from the parent cells four days after the treatment with OHT showed a significantly reduced DNA methylation level due to global DNA demethylation. On the other hand, the genome DNA prepared from all the clones expressing ectopic Dnmt1 showed maintenance of the DNA methylation level, indicating that the NTD and RFTS domain are apparently dispensable for maintenance of the global genome methylation level in ESC. This was further confirmed by the precipitation method with the methylated DNA-binding domain of MBD1 (MBD1) after four- and ten-day cultivation in the presence of OHT (**Figure 8B**). Genome DNA of ESC ectopically expressing either of the constructs was significantly precipitated with the MBD1 even after ten days cultivation in the presence of OHT, indicating that the Dnmt1 construct with the NTD and RFTS domain deleted apparently possesses the ability to maintain the global DNA methylation level.

In general, retrotransposons in genome are densely methylated and thus silenced. The methylation level of intracisternal A particle (IAP), which is one of the retrotransposons, was determined (**Figure 9A**). The CpG sites in IAP *gag* were 88.5% methylated in the parent ESC, the level being reduced to 37.9, 31.8, and 28.8% after four, ten, and twenty days after treatment with OHT to delete the endogenous *Dnmt1*-F/F (*Dnmt1*-F/F+OHT). In ESC ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1, oocyte-type Dnmt1, Dnmt1(291-1620), and Dnmt1(602-1620), the DNA methylation levels after 10 days treatment with OHT at the IAP-*gag* were 87.3, 93.2, 81.8 and 73.1%, respectively. This again supports that the deletion mutants apparently possess the ability to maintain the global genome methylation level. However, the recovery of the methylation level of the ESC expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) was slightly lower than those of the other Dnmt1 expressing ESC (**Figure 9B**).

### 7.3. The RFTS is necessary for Dnmt1 to be localized to the replication foci

As it was reported that the RFTS domain is a prerequisite for Dnmt1 to be



### Figure 6. Western blotting of ectopically expressed Dnmt1.

Cell extracts of parent *Dnmt1*-F/F ESC, and cells ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291) clones #4 and 5, or Dnmt1(602-1620) (602) before (-) and after (+) OHT-treatment were electrophoresed in SDS-polyacrylamide gels, and then Dnmt1 and tubulin were detected by Western blotting. Molecular size markers are shown at the left and right of the gel.



### Figure 7. Determination of the deletion of the endogenous *Dnmt1* gene by PCR

### amplification.

A. Schematic illustration of the *loxP* inserted sites of the *Dnmt1* gene, and the positions of the primers a and b (arrows). The numbers in the boxes are exon numbers. **B**. PCR amplification of the endogenous *Dnmt1* gene of *Dnmt1*-F/F cells, and cells ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291#4), and Dnmt1(602-1620) (602#1) before (-) and after (+) OHT treatment. PCR amplifications were performed after two (upper panel) and four days (lower panel) treatment with OHT. Four days, not two days, treatment of the ESC with OHT completely deleted the endogenous *Dnmt1* gene. Molecular size markers (M) are indicated at the right side of the gels.



#### Figure 8. Global DNA methylation in ESC expressing ectopic Dnmt1.

A. Genome DNA prepared from ESC expressing no ectopic Dnmt1 (*Dnmt1*-F/F), or full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), or Dnmt1(602-1620) (602) treated without (-) or with OHT (+) for four days was immuno-detected with anti-methylated cytosine antibody (5mC, upper panel) or stained with methylene blue (DNA, lower panel). The amounts of DNA are shown at the left. **B**. Genome DNA prepared from the ESC treated without (-) or with OHT for four (4d) or ten days (10d) was fragmented by sonication, and then precipitated with MBD1. The precipitated DNA was normalized as to that of input DNA. The precipitated DNA is expressed as the averages  $\pm$  S. D. for more than three independently prepared genome preparations for before and after the OHT treatment, respectively. All the ESC expressing ectopic Dnmt1 showed significant methylation levels compared to that without ectopic Dnmt1 after the OHT treatment (p<0.001) except for the ESC expressing Dnmt1(602-1620), which was p<0.01. \*\*, p<0.01 and \*\*\* p<0.001.

+OHT 10d +OHT 20d before OHT +OHT 4d 37.9% 28.8% 88.5% 31.8% Dnmt1 F/F 87.3% 89.5% 86 4% FL oocy 88.8% 291 602 В 100 Methylation (%) 60 40 20 0 L 0 10 days after OHT+ 20

A



**A.** The methylation state of the genome DNA prepared from ESC expressing no Dnmt1 (*Dnmt1* F/F), full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), or Dnmt1(602-1620) (602) four, ten, or twenty days after addition of OHT. The methylation states of the *gag* of *IAP* are shown with that of the parent cells before (*Dnmt1*-F/F) and after the OHT treatment (*Dnmt1*-F/F+OHT). Each horizontal line indicates the CpGs in one analyzed clone. Each circle indicates one CpG site, methylated (filled circles) or un-methylated (open circles). The percentages of methylation are indicated at the top. **B.** Methylated CpG percentages are plotted.

localized to the replication region (Leonhardt et al., 1992), and that PCNA, which is known to be a platform for the replication machinery, also contributes to the localization of Dnmt1 to the replication region (Chuang et al., 1997), I did not expect that the PBD and RFTS domain was dispensable for maintaining the global DNA methylation level. Therefore, I examined the localization of the Dnmt1 used in the present study at replication foci (**Figure 10**). Expectedly, Dnmt1(602-1620) was not co-localized with EdU, which is incorporated at the replication time and thus accumulates at replication foci. All the other Dnmt1 containing the RFTS domain were co-localized with EdU. This is consistent with the previous report that the RFTS is necessary for Dnmt1 to be localized at replication foci (Leonhardt et al., 1992).

This raised the questions whether or not the apparent retention of global methylation by ectopically expressed Dnmt1(602-1620) was the result of replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation property of Dnmt1, and whether or not the PBD contributes to the maintenance methylation during replication.

# 7.4. The RFTS domain, not the PBD, is necessary for replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation

To examine replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation, I monitored the differentially methylated regions (DMR) of imprinted genes. Imprinted genes show mono-allelic expression due to complete or null DNA methylation at the DMR in maleor female-germ cell-derived loci. The methylation patterns of DMR of imprinted genes cannot be restored once the methylation patterns are erased (Tucker et al., 1996; Borowczyk et al., 2009). Therefore, the DMR of an imprinted gene is an ideal indicator for evaluating the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation by ectopically expressed Dnmt1 after deletion of the endogenous *Dnmt1*-F/F.

For the DMR of three imprinted genes, *Rasgrf1* (Plass et al., 1996), *Peg3* (Kuroiwa et al., 1996), and *Kcnq1ot1/Lit1* (Engemann et al., 2000), the methylation state was determined (**Figure 11**). Expectedly, ESC expressing the full-length Dnmt1 or oocyte-type Dnmt1, which is specifically expressed in oocytes and at an early stage of embryogenesis, maintained the DMR methylation judging from that about half of the subcloned DMR of *Rasgrf1*, *Peg3*, and *Kcnq1ot1/Lit1* exhibited almost full methylation after deletion of the endogenous *Dnmt1* gene, which is an indication of mono-allelic DMR methylation. Dnmt1(291-1620), which lacks the PBD but contains the RFTS domain, maintained the full methylation of DMR in about half the clones tested for all three imprinted genes. On the contrary, with Dnmt1(602-1620), which lacks both the PBD and RFTS domain, DNA methylation in the DMR was lost.



### Figure 10. Localization of Dnmt1 at the replication region in ESC.

ESC (Dnmt1-F/F), and ESC expressing no Dnmt1 (Dnmt1-F/F+OHT), ectopic full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), Dnmt1(602-1620) (602), or full-length Dnmt1 with the mutation of H168R (PBDm) treated with OHT were labeled with EdU, and detected the EdU (green) and Dnmt1 (red), and the images were merged. White bars indicate 5 µm.



Figure 11. **DNA methylation analysis of three imprinted genes.** The DNA methylation state of the DMRs of *Rasgrf1*, *Peg3*, and *Kcnq1ot1/Lit*.

The results clearly indicate that the PBD is dispensable for the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation at the DMR in imprinted genes. To further test this, full-length Dnmt1 with a mutation of H168R in the PBD, this mutant Dnmt1 being reported to be localized to the replication region (Takebayashi et al., 2007) but not to interact with PCNA (Iida et al., 2002), was introduced into Dnmt1-F/F ESC (Figure 12). The DNA methylation activity of the recombinant Dnmt1 with the mutation (PBDm) was similar to that of the wild-type Dnmt1 (Figure 13A). Ten days after addition of OHT to delete the endogenous *Dnmt1*-F/F, the global DNA methylation level was determined by dot blotting with anti-methylated cytosine antibody and precipitation assaying with MBD1. The DNA methylation level did not show any difference from that of the parent ESC or expressed wild-type Dnmt1 (Figure 13B and C). Furthermore, the apparent DNA methylation level at IAP and the DNA methylation patterns at the DMR of imprinted genes in the cells expressing the mutant Dnmt1 were maintained (Figure 13D). In addition, as reported, Dnmt1 with the H168R mutation was localized to the replication region (Figure 10). These results indicate that Dnmt1 binding to PCNA is dispensable for maintenance DNA methylation. It can also be concluded that the RFTS is a prerequisite domain for the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation in vivo.

# 7.5. The RFTS domain protects the genome from replication-independent DNA methylation

Dnmt1(602-1620) lacking the RFTS domain expressed in ESC apparently could maintain the global DNA methylation level, however, it was not co-localized to the replicating region (**Figure 10**) (Leonhardt et al., 1992), and could not maintain the DMR methylation in the imprinted genes (**Figure 11**). It was reported that Uhrf1, which binds specifically to hemi-methylated DNA that appears just after the replication, is a prerequisite factor for the DNA methylation during replication (Sharif et al., 2007), and directly interacts with the RFTS to remove it from the catalytic pocket (Berkyurek et al., 2014). Judging from these findings, the apparent maintenance of the global DNA methylation level by Dnmt1(602-1620) may not co-operate with Uhrf1.

To determine whether or not Dnmt1(602-1620) co-operates with Uhrf1, the expression plasmids of Dnmt1 were transfected into ESC with *Dnmt1* and *Uhrf1* double conditional knockout (Double F/F), and the endogenous *Dnmt1*-F/F and *Uhrf1*-F/F were deleted after isolation of the clones ectopically expressing Dnmt1. For the clones expressing ectopic Dnmt1(602-1620) (**Figure 14**), the global methylation levels showed significant level of DNA methylation (**Figure 15A and B**), the DNA methylation level



### Figure 12. Western blotting of ectopically expressed Dnmt1 with H168R.

Cell extracts of parent *Dnmt1*-F/F ESC, and cells ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1, and the mutant with H168R (PBDm) were electrophoresed and immuno-detected. Asterisks indicate ectopically expressed Dnmt1. Molecular size markers are shown at the left of the gel.



Figure 13. DNA methylation of ESC expressing full-length Dnmt1 with a mutation in the PBD.

A. DNA methylation activity of the recombinant full-length Dnmt1 (FL) and that with the H168R mutation (PBDm) was determined. The specific activities (mol/h/mol Dnmt1) towards hemi-methylated (hm) and un-methylated (um) DNA are shown as averages  $\pm$  S. D. (n=3). **B**. Genome DNA prepared from the cells before and after deletion of the endogenous *Dnmt1* gene with OHT for ten days was immuno-blotted with anti-methylated cytosine antibody (5mC, upper panel) or stained with methylene blue (DNA, lower panel). The amounts of DNA are shown at the left. **C**. Genome DNA prepared as in B was sonicated and precipitated with MBD1, and then quantitated, averages  $\pm$  S. D. (n = 3) being shown. The values for the parent genome before and after the OHT-treatment were taken from Figure 8B. \*\*\*, P<0.001. **D**. Genome prepared as in B was analyzed as to the methylation state at the *IAP* and DMR of three imprinted genes, *Rasgrf1*, *Peg3*, and *Kcnq1ot1/Lit* in PBDm cells. The percentages of methylation are indicated at the top.



### Figure 14. Western blotting of ectopically expressed Dnmt1 in *Dnmt1*-F/F and *Uhrf1*-F/F double knockout ESC.

Cell extracts of parent *Dnmt1*-F/F and *Uhrf1*-F/F ESC (Double F/F), and Double F/F ESC ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), or Dnmt1(602-1620) (602) clones #1 or 5, before (-) and after (+) OHT-treatment were electrophoresed and immuno-detected. Asterisks indicate ectopically expressed Dnmt1. Molecular size markers are shown at the left and right of the gel.



Figure 15. Global DNA methylation of *Dnmt1* and *Uhrf1* double-knockout ESC expressing ectopic Dnmt1.

**A.** Genome DNA prepared from *Dnmt1* and *Uhrf1* conditional double-knockout ESC expressing either no ectopic Dnmt1 (Double F/F), or full-length Dnmt1 (FL), oocyte-type Dnmt1 (oocyte), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), or Dnmt1(602-1620) clone #1 (602#1) treated without (-) or with OHT (+) for ten days was immuno-blotted with anti-methylated cytosine antibody (5mC, upper panel) or stained with methylene blue (DNA, lower panel). The amounts of DNA are shown at the left. **B**. The genome DNA in panel A and Dnmt1(602-1620) clone #5 (602#5) were fragmented by sonication, and then precipitated with MBD1. The precipitated DNA was quantitated and averages  $\pm$  S. D. are shown. \*\*\*, p<0.001.

being significantly higher than in ESC with Double F/F or expressing the full-length Dnmt1, oocyte-type Dnmt1, or Dnmt1(291-1620) after deletion of the endogenous *Dnmt1* and *Uhrf1* genes with OHT. This finding indicates that Dnmt1(602-1620) lacking the RFTS domain may methylate the genome independent of replication, that is, the RFTS domain inserted into the catalytic pocket of Dnmt1(291-1620) acts as a safety valve ensuring replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation in the genome.

Since the *Dnmt1* and *Uhrf1*-double knockout ESC are expressing Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b, there is a possibility that the apparent global methylation may be due not to the DNA methylation activity of Dnmt1(602-1620) that lacks the NTD and RFTS domain, but to that of the Dnmt3a or/and Dnmt3b. Dnmt1(602-1620) might be just recruiting Dnmt3a or/and Dnmt3b to the target sites. To examine this possibility, I isolated the ESC clones expressing catalytically dead Dnmt1(602-1620) mutant, in which the cysteine at 1229 was replaced with serine (Takebayashi et al., 2007) (**Figure 16**). The ESC expressing the catalytically dead mutant Dnmt1 could not restore the global DNA methylation (**Figure 17A and B**), indicating that the DNA methylation activity of Dnmt1(602-1620) was necessary for the apparent global methylation.

# 7.6. *De novo* methylation activity is necessary for the replication-independent DNA methylation by Dnmt1 that lacks the NTD and RFTS domain

As for the replication-independent methylation by Dnmt1(602-1620) that lacks the NTD and RFTS domain, two possibilities should be considered; Dnmt1(602-1620) itself created and maintained global methylation, or just fully methylated the hemi-methylated CpG produced by de novo methyltransferases, Dnmt3a2 and/or Dnmt3b. To examine this, Dnmt1(602-1620) was expressed in the Dnmt1, Dnmt3a, and Dnmt3b triple knockout (TKO) ESC (Figure 18), and then the global genome methylation levels were determined. Identical to the TKO cells expressing full-length Dnmt1 or Dnmt1(291-1620), the DNA methylation in the cells expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) was below the detection level on anti-methylated cytosine antibody reactivity and MBD1 precipitation analysis (Figure 19A and B). Furthermore, the expression of TAP-tagged Dnmt3a2 in the cells expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) (Figure **19B**) led to significant recovery of the global DNA methylation level. These results indicate that the aberrant DNA methylation observed in Double F/F ESC expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) was due to the replication-independent maintenance DNA methylation by Dnmt1(602-1620) at the hemi-methylated CpG sites, which may have been created by *de novo*-type DNA methyltransferases, Dnmt3a2 or Dnmt3b.



Figure 16. Western blotting of ectopically expressed Dnmt1 with C1229S in ESC. Cell extracts of parent *Dnmt1*-F/F ESC and cells ectopically expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) (602) with C1229S #1 (602-C1229S #1), or C1229S #11 (602-C1229S #11), before (-) and after (+) OHT-treatment were electrophoresed and immuno-detected. Asterisks indicate ectopically expressed Dnmt1. Molecular size markers are shown at the left of the gel.



Figure 17. Global DNA methylation of the genome prepared from the ESC expressing catalytically dead Dnmt1(602-1620).

A. Genome DNA prepared from *Dnmt1* conditional-knockout ESC expressing either no ectopic Dnmt1 (*Dnmt1*-F/F), Dnmt1(602-1620), Dnmt1(602-1620) with C1229S clones #1 (602-C1229S #1), or clone #11 (602-C1229S #11) treated without (0), or with OHT for four days (4), or ten days (10) was immuno-blotted with anti-methylated cytosine antibody (5mC, upper panel), or stained with methylene blue (DNA, lower panel). The amounts of DNA are shown at the left. **B**. Genome DNA prepared from *Dnmt1* conditional-knockout ESC expressing either no ectopic Dnmt1 (*Dnmt1*-F/F), or Dnmt1(602-1620) with C1229S clones #1 (602-C1229S #1), or clone #11 (602-C1229S #11) treated without (blue) or with OHT for four days (red) or ten days (green) was fragmented by sonication, and then precipitated with MBD1. The precipitated DNA was quantitated and averages  $\pm$  S. D. are shown.





Cell extracts of parent ESC (J1), TKO cells, and TKO cells ectopically expressing full-length Dnmt1 (FL), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), Dnmt1(602-1620) (602), full-length Dnmt1 and Dnmt3a2-TAP(FL+Dnmt3a2), and Dnmt1(602-1620) and Dnmt3a2-TAP (602+Dnmt3a2) were electrophoresed and Dnmt1 (left panel) and Dnmt3a (right panel) were immuno-detected. Asterisks indicate ectopically expressed Dnmt1 or Dnmt3a2TAP. Molecular size markers are shown at the left of the gel.



#### Figure 19. Global DNA methylation of TKO ESC expressing ectopic Dnmt1.

A. Genome DNA prepared from parent ESC (J1), TKO ESC (TKO), TKO ESC expressing full-length Dnmt1 (FL), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), Dnmt1(602-1620) (602), full-length Dnmt1 and Dnmt3a2-TAP (FL+Dnmt3a2), or (602-1620) and Dnmt3a2-TAP (602+Dnmt3a2) was immuno-blotted with anti-methylated cytosine antibody (5mC, upper panel) or stained with methylene blue (DNA, lower panel). The amounts of DNA are shown at the left. **B**. Genome DNA prepared from J1, TKO ESC (TKO), TKO ESC expressing no ectopic Dnmt1 (TKO), or full-length Dnmt1 (FL), Dnmt1(291-1620) (291), Dnmt1(602-1620) (602), full-length Dnmt1 and Dnmt3a2-TAP (FL+Dnmt3a2), or Dnmt1(602-1620) and Dnmt3a2-TAP (602+Dnmt3a2) was fragmented by sonication, precipitated with MBD1, and then analyzed. The value obtained for TKO was considered as no DNA methylation and subtracted from each measurement. Averages  $\pm$  S. D. are shown.

#### 8. Discussion

In the present study, the contribution of the NTD containing the PBD and the RFTS domain to the DNA methylation in ESC was examined. It was found that the RFTS domain, not the PBD, is necessary for the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation. Importantly, the RFTS domain also protects the genome DNA from replication-independent DNA methylation.

## 8.1. The RFTS domain is necessary for replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation

The recombinant Dnmt1(602-1620), which lacks the NTD and RFTS domain, selectively methylates hemi-methylated DNA, and its specific activity is similar to that of the full-length, oocyte-type, or Dnmt1(291-1620) (**Figure 5B**). However, because the RFTS domain is responsible for the tethering of Dnmt1 to the replication region (Leonhardt et al., 1992; see **Figure 10**), Dnmt1(602-1620) could not perform replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation at the DMR of imprinted genes, this process being dependent on the existence of Uhrf1 at replication foci (Sharif et al., 2007). Recently, it was reported that the SRA domain of Uhrf1 interacts directly with the RFTS domain (Berkyurek et al., 2014; Bashtrykov et al., 2014a), which plugs the catalytic pocket of Dnmt1, to remove the domain from the catalytic pocket (Berkyurek et al., 2014).

It was reported that the 255-291 and 191-324 sequences of Dnmt1, which code the sequences between the NTD and the RFTS domain (Takeshita et al., 2011), and part of the NTD (Suetake et al., 2006), respectively, are necessary for the maintenance methylation in ESC (Borowczyk et al., 2009). This observation is distinct from our present results. Because the 1-248 sequence of the NTD is protease-resistant (Suetake et al., 2006), and the 291-356 sequence in the crystal structure of Dnmt1(291-1620) could not be deduced (Takeshita et al., 2011), possibly due to its flexible structure, deletion of the 255-291 and 191-324 sequences may change the relative positions of the NTD and RFTS domain and/or destroy the three-dimensional structure of either domain. This could be the reason for the lack of recovery of the maintenance methylation with the reported deletion constructs. Different from the study by Borowczyk et al. (Borowczyk et al., 2009), the constructs used in the present study were able to form an active structure *in vitro*, and thus the requirement solely of the RFTS domain for replication-coupled maintenance methylation in ESC is conclusive.

### 8.2. The PBD is not necessary for maintenance DNA methylation

PCNA encircling DNA binds DNA polymerase  $\delta$  and many factors contributing to replication is a prerequisite factor for replication (Moldovan et al., 2007). Dnmt1 binds PCNA through the PBD in the NTD (Chuang et al., 1997). In addition, the N-terminal domain containing PCNA binding domain is suggested to contribute in complete maintenance of DNA methylation (Egger et al., 2006). Recently, it was proposed that the interaction of PCNA with Dnmt1 facilitates tethering of Dnmt1 to replication sites to ensure propagation of DNA methylation (Schneider et al., 2013). However, the present study indicates that the NTD containing the PBD is dispensable for both the maintenance of global DNA methylation patterns and those of imprinted genes in ESC (**Figures 8 and 11**). The difference between our present results and those reported by others may be partly due to the expression level of the ectopically expressed Dnmt1. We conclude that the interaction of PCNA with the PBD in Dnmt1 is not necessarily required for the replication-coupled maintenance DNA methylation.

# 8.3. The RFTS domain protects the genome from replication-independent DNA methylation

Uhrf1 is a necessary factor for replication-coupled maintenance methylation, as the Uhrfl-knockout ESC exhibits a decreased global methylation level (Sharif et al., 2007). From this, it was expected that the ectopically expressed Dnmt1 constructs could not maintain DNA methylation in the Dnmt1 and Uhrf1 double-knockout ESC. However, Dnmt1(602-1620), which lacks the RFTS domain, showed a significant level of apparent global methylation (Figure 15A and B). This clearly indicates that the methylation of the genome by Dnmt1(602-1620) does not need the co-operation of Uhrf1. That is to say, the RFTS domain protects the genome from replication-independent DNA methylation by plugging the catalytic pocket. The masking of the catalytic pocket by the RFTS domain is important for preventing the access of DNA to the catalytic center (Takeshita et al., 2011; Bashtrykov et al., 2014b). Hemi-methylated DNA is passed onto Dnmt1 through interaction of the RFTS domain with Uhrf1 at the replication region only during replication (Berkyurek et al., 2014). The RFTS domain's position and interaction with Uhrf1 governs the precise timing and location of the maintenance methylation. Anchoring of the RFTS domain in the catalytic pocket is stabilized by four hydrogen bonds with the catalytic domain (Takeshita et al., 2011). Recently, patients with autosomal dominant cerebellar ataxia, deafness and narcolepsy due to point mutations at the interacting surface between the RFTS and catalytic domains were reported (Winkelmann et al., 2012). In addition it was also reported that the RFTS-deleted Dnmt1 enhances tumorigenicity (Wu et al., 2014). The

mutations may affect the protective role of the RFTS domain by disturbing the proper insertion of the domain into the catalytic pocket.

# 8.4. *De novo* methylation activity is necessary for fixing the replication-independent DNA methylation

ESC with the *Dnmt1* gene deleted still expressed *de novo*-type DNA methyltransferase Dnmt3a2, which is an isoform lacking the N-terminal 218 residues, and Dnmt3b at high levels (Chen et al., 2002; Watanabe et al., 2002). This suggests that the genome is continuously undergoing *de novo* methylation. Nevertheless, methylation on the genome was abolished after four-day culture in *Dnmt1*-knocked out ESC (see **Figure 8**). The methylation marks formed by Dnmt3a2 and Dnmt3b are reported to be specifically hydroxylated through Tet activity and to be removed during replication because hemi-hydroxymethyl CpG is not a good substrate for the maintenance methylation by Dnmt1 and Uhrf1 (Otani et al., 2013). Judging from this, most of the *de novo* sites methylated by Dnmt3a2 and Dnmt3b are not fixed on the genome even in the presence of Dnmt1.

On the other hand, the ectopic expression of Dnmt1(602-1620), which lacks the NTD and RFTS domain, apparently maintained the global methylation level of the genome only when Dnmt3a2 and/or Dnmt3b were expressed (**Figures 15 and 19**). It was strongly suggested that Dnmt1(602-1620) may fix *de novo* methylated sites, which are created by *de novo*-type DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a2 and Dnmt3b, by fully methylating the hemi-methylated sites, as Dnmt1(602-1620) still possesses selective methylation activity towards hemi-methylated DNA (see **Figure 5B**). It is thus rational to speculate that Dnmt1(602-1620), which lacks the NTD and RFTS domain, may establish and maintain the DNA methylation introduced by Dnmt3a2 and/or Dnmt3b at any times throughout the cell cycle.

The global DNA methylation level was much higher for the ESC expressing full-length Dnmt1 and Dnmt3a2 than those expressing Dnmt1(602-1620) and Dnmt3a2. Since the NTD is reported to bind Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b (Kim et al., 2002), in the present study, it is possible that full-length Dnmt1 efficiently coupled with the *de novo* DNA methylation activity of Dnmt3a2 in a replication-coupled manner.

### 9. References

Aapola U, Kawasaki K, Scott HS, Ollila J, Vihinen M, Heino M, Shintani A, Kawasaki K, Minoshima S, Krohn K, Antonarakis SE, Shimizu N, Kudoh J, Peterson P (2000) Isolation and initial characterization of a novel zinc finger gene, DNMT3L, on 21q22.3, related to the cytosine-5-methyltransferase 3 gene family. Genomics 65: 293-298.

- Amir RE, Van den Veyver IB, Wan M, Tran CQ, Francke U and Zoghbi HY (1999) Rett syndrome is caused by mutations in X-linked MECP2, encoding methyl-CpG-binding protein 2. Nat Genet 23: 185-188. Aoki A, Suetake I, Miyagawa J, Fujio T, Chijiwa T, Sasaki, H, Tajima S (2001) Enzymatic properties of *de novo*-type mouse DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases. Nucl Acids Res 29: 3506-3512.
- Aoki A, Suetake I, Miyagawa J, Fujio T, Chijiwa T, Sasaki H, Tajima, S (2001) Enzymatic properties of *de novo*-type mouse DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases. Nucl Acids Res 29: 3506-3512.
- Arita K, Ariyoshi M, Tochio H, Nakamura Y, Shirakawa M (2008) Recognition of hemi-methylated DNA by the SRA protein UHRF1 by a base flipping mechanism. Nature 455: 818-822.
- Arita K, Isogai S, Oda T, Unoki M, Sugita K, Sekiyama N, Kuwata K, Hamamoto R, Tochio H, Sato M, Ariyoshi M, Shirakawa M (2012) Recognition of modification status on a histone H3 tail by linked histone reader modules of the epigenetic regulator UHRF1. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 109: 12950-12955.
- Avvakumov GV, Walker JR, Xue S, Li Y, Duan S, Bronner C, Arrowsmith CH, Dhe-Paganon S (2008) Structural basis for recognition of hemi-methylated DNA by the SRA domain of human UHRF1. Nature 455: 822-826.
- Bashtrykov P, Jankevicius G, Jurkowska RZ, Ragozin S, Jeltsch A (2014a) The Uhrf1 protein stimulates the activity and specificity of the maintenance DNA methyltransferase Dnmt1 by an allosteric mechanism. J Biol Chem 289: 4106-4115.
- Bashtrykov P, Jankevicius G, Smarandache A, Jurkowska RZ, Ragozin S, Jeltsch A (2012) Specificity of Dnmt1 for methylation of hemimethylated CpG sites resides in its catalytic domain. Chem Biol 19: 572-578.

- Bashtrykov P, Rajavelu A, Hackner B, Ragozin S, Carell T Jeltsch A (2014b) Targeted mutagenesis results in an activation of DNA methyltransferase 1 and confirms an autoinhibitory role of its RFTS domain. Chembiochem 15: 743-748.
- Berkyurek AC, Suetake I, Arita K, Takeshita K, Nakagawa A, Shirakawa M, Tajima S (2014) The DNA methyltransferase Dnmt1 directly interacts with the SET and RING finger associated (SRA) domain of the multifunctional protein Uhrf1 to facilitate accession of the catalytic center to hemi-methylated DNA. J Biol Chem 289: 379-386.
- Bellacosa A, Cicchillitti L, Schepis F, Riccio A, Yeung AT, Matsumoto Y, Golemis EA, Genuardi M, Neri G (1999) MED1, a novel human methyl-CpG-binding endonuclease, interacts with DNA mismatch repair protein MLH1. Proc NatlAcad Sci USA 96: 3969-3974.

Binda O (21013) On your histone mark, SET, methylate! Epigenetics 8: 457-463.

Bird AP (1986) CpG-rich islands and the function of DNA methylation. Nature 321: 209-213.

- Borowczyk E, Mohan KN, D'Aiuto L, Cirio MC, Chaillet JR (2009) Identification of a region of the DNMT1 methyltransferase that regulates the maintenance of genomic imprints. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106: 20806-20811.
- Botuyan MV, Lee J, Ward IM, Kim JE, Thompson JR, Chen J, Mer G (2006). Structural basis for the methylation state-specific recognition of histone H4-K20 by 53BP1 and Crb2 in DNA repair. Cell 127: 1361-1373.
- Bourc'his D, Xu GL, Lin CS, Bollman B, Bestor TH (2001) Dnmt3L and the establishment of maternal genomic imprints. Science 294: 2536-2539.
- Brenner C, Deplus R, Didelot C, Loriot A, Viré E, De Smet C, Gutierrez A, Danovi D,
  Bernard D, Boon T, Pelicci PG, Amati B, Kouzarides T, de Launoit Y, Di Croce L,
  Fuks F (2005) Myc represses transcription through recruitment of DNA methyltransferase corepressor. EMBO J 24: 336-346.

Brown T (1993) Dot and slot blotting of DNA. Curr Protoc Mol Biol supplement

21:2.9.15-2.9.20.

- Cao R, Tsukada Y, Zhang Y (2005) Role of Bmi-1 and Ring1A in H2A ubiquitylation and Hox gene silencing. Mol Cell 20: 845-854.
- Cao R, Wang L, Wang H, Xia L, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Jones RS, Zhang Y (2002) Role of histone H3 lysine 27 methylation in Polycomb-group silencing. Science 298: 1039-1043.

Cheng X, Roberts RJ (2001) AdoMet-dependent methylation, DNA methyltransferases and base flipping. Nucleic Acids Res. 29: 3784–3795.

- Chen T, Tsujimoto N, Li E (2004) The PWWP domain of Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b is required for directing DNA methylation to the major satellite repeats at pericentric heterochromatin. Mol Cell Biol 24: 9048-9058.
- Chen T, Ueda Y, Xie S, Li E (2002) A novel Dnmt3a isoform produced from an alternative promoter localizes to euchromatin and its expression correlates with active *de novo* methylation. J Biol Chem 277: 38746-38754.
- Chen X, Hu Y, Zhou DX (2011) Epigenetic gene regulation by plant Jumonji group of histone demethylase. Biochim Biopys Acta 1809: 421-426.
- Chow, JC, Brown CJ (2003) Forming facultative heterochromatin: Silencing of an X chromosome in mammalian females. Cell Mol Life Sci 60: 2586-2603.
- Chuang L, Ian HI, Koh TW, Ng HH, Xu G, Li BFL (1997) Human DNA-(Cytosine-5) methyltransferase-PCNA complex as a target for p21<sup>WAF1</sup>. Science 277: 1996-2000.
- Ciccone DN, Su H, Hevi S, Gay F, Lei H, Bajko J, Xu G, Li E, Chen T (2009) KDM1B is a histone H3K4 demethylase required to establish maternal genomic imprints. Nature 461: 415-418.
- Deaton AM, Bird A (2011) CpG islands and the regulation of transcription. Genes Dev 25: 1010-1022.

- Deplus R, Blanchon L, Rajavelu A, Boukaba A, Defrance M, Luciani J, Rothé F Dedeurwaerder S, Denis H, Brinkman AB, Simmer F, Müller F, Bertin B, Berdasco M, Putmans P, Calonne E, Litchfield DW, de Launoit Y, Jurkowski TP, Stunnenberg HG, Bock C, Sotiriou C, Fraga MF, Esteller M, Jeltsch A, Fuks F (2014) Regulation of DNA methylation patterns by CK2-mediated phosphorylation of Dnmt3a. Cell Rep 8: 743-753.
- Dhayalan A, Rajavelu A, Rathert P, Tamas R, Jurkowska RZ, Ragozin S, Jeltsch A (2010) The Dnmt3a PWWP domain reads histone 3 lysine 36 trimethylation and guides DNA methylation. J Biol Chem 285: 26114-26120.
- Di Lorenzo A, Bedford MT (2011) Histone arginine methylation. FEBS Lett 585: 2024-2031.
- Egger G, Jeong S, Escobar SG, Cortez CC, Li TW, Saito Y, Yoo CB, Jones PA, Liang G (2006) Identification of DNMT1 (DNA methyltransferase 1) hypomorphs in somatic knockouts suggests an essential role for DNMT1 in cell survival. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103: 14080-14085.
- Ehrlich M (2003) Expression of various genes is controlled by DNA methylation during mammalian development. J Cell Biochem 88: 899-910.
- Ehrlich M, Gama-Sosa MA, Huang LH, Midgett RM, Kuo KC, McCune RA, Gehrke C (1982) Amount and distribution of 5-methylcytosine in human DNA from different types of tissues of cells. Nucl Acids Res 10: 2709-2721.
- Emre NC, Ingvarsdottir K, Wyce A, Wood A, Krogan NJ, Henry KW, Li K, Marmorstein R, Greenblatt JF, Shilatifard A, Berger SL (2005) Maintenance of low histone ubiquitylation by Ubp10 correlates with telomere-proximal Sir2 association and gene silencing. Mol Cell 17: 585-594.
- Engemann S, Strödicke M, Paulsen M, Franck O, Reinhardt R, Lane N, Reik W, Walter J (2000) Sequence and functional comparison in the Beckwith-Wiedemann region: implications for a novel imprinting centre and extended imprinting. Hum Mol Genet 9: 2691-2706.

- Esteller M (2003) Relevance of DNA methylation in the management of cancer. Lancet Oncol 4: 351-358.
- Feil R, Wagner J, Metzger D, Chambon P (1997) Regulation of Cre recombinase activity by mutated estrogen receptor ligand-binding domains. Biochem Biophys Res Commun: 237:752-757.
- Feng S, Cokus SJ, Zhang X, Chen PY, Bostick M, Goll MG, Hetzel J, Jain J, Strauss SH, Halpern ME, Ukomadu C, Sadler KC, Pradhan S, Pellegrini M, Jacobsen SE (2010) Conservation and divergence of methylation patterning in plants and animals. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107: 8689-8694.
- Frauer C, Hoffmann T, Bultmann S, Casa V, Cardoso MC, Antes I, Leonhardt H (2011) Recognition of 5-hydroxymethylcytosine by the Uhrf1 SRA domain. PLoS One 6: e21306.
- Fuks F, Burgers WA, Godin N, Kasai M, Kouzarides T (2001a) Dnmt3a binds deacetylases and is recruited by a sequence-specific repressor to silence transcription. EMBO J 20: 2536-2544.
- Fuks F, Hurd PJ, Deplus R, Kouzarides T (2003b) The DNA methyltransferases associate with HP1 and the SUV39H1 histone methyltransferase. Nucl Acids Res 31: 2305-2312.
- Gardner RG, Nelson ZW, Gottschling DE (2005) Ubp10/Dot4p regulates the persistence of ubiquitinated histone H2B: Distinct roles in telomeric silencing and general chromatin. Mol Cell Biol 25: 6123-6139.
- Ge YZ, Pu MT, Gowher H, Wu HP, Ding JP, Jeltsch A, Xu GL (2004) Chromatin targeting of *de novo* DNA methyltransferases by the PWWP domain. J Biol Chem 279, 25447-25454.
- Grohmann M, Spada F, Schermelleh L, Alenina N, Bader M, Cardoso MC, Leonhardt H (2005) Restricted mobility of Dnmt1 in preimplantation embryos: implications for epigenetic reprogramming. BMC Dev Biol 5:18.

- Guo JU, Su Y, Shin JH, Shin J, Li H, Xie B, Zhong C, Hu S, Le T, Fan G, Zhu H, Chang Q, Gao Y, Ming GL, Song H (2014) Distribution, recognition and regulation of non-CpG methylation in the adult mammalian brain. Nat Neurosci 17: 215-222.
- Guo X, Wang L, Li J, Ding Z, Xiao J, Yin X, He S, Shi P, Dong L, Li G, Tian C, Wang J, Cong Y, Xu Y (2015) Structural insight into autoinhibition and histone H3-induced activation of DNMT3A. Nature 517: 640–644.
- Halkidou K, Gaughan L, Cook S, Leung HY, Neal DE, Robson CN (2004) Upregulation and nuclear recruitment of HDAC1 in hormone refractory prostate cancer. Prostate 59: 177-189.
- Hansen RS, Wijmenga C, Luo P, Stanek AM, Canfield TK, Weemaes CM, Gartler SM (1999) The *DNMT3B* DNA methyltransferase gene is mutated in the ICF immunodeficiency syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96: 14412-14417.
- Harland RM (1991) *In situ* hybridization: an improved whole-mount method for *Xenopus* embryos. Methods Cell Biol 36: 685-695.
- Hashimoto H, Horton JR, Zhang X, Bostick M, Jacobsen SE, Cheng X (2008) The SRA domain of UHRF1 flips 5-methylcytosine out of the DNA helix. Nature 455: 826-830.
- Hashimoto H, Horton JR, Zhang X, Cheng X (2009) UHRF1, a modular multi-domain protein, regulates replication-coupled crosstalk between DNA methylation and histone modifications. Epigenetics 4: 8-14.
- Hata K, Okano M, Lei H, Li E (2002) Dnmt3L cooperates with the Dnmt3 family of *de novo* DNA methyltransferases to establish maternal imprints in mice. Development 129: 1983-1993.
- Hayakawa K, Hirosawa M, Tabei Y, Arai D, Tanaka S, Murakami N, Yagi S, Shiota K. (2013) Epigenetic switching by the metabolism-sensing factors in the generation of orexin neurons from mouse embryonic stem cells. J Biol Chem 288:17099-17110.
- Hirasawa R, Chiba H, Kaneda M, Tajima S, Li E, Jaenisch R, Sasaki H (2008) Maternal and zygotic Dnmt1 are necessary and sufficient for the maintenance of DNA

methylation imprints during preimplantation development. Genes Dev 22: 1607-1616.

- Hodges E, Smith AD, Kendall J, Xuan Z, Ravi K, Rooks M, Zhang MQ, Ye K, Bhattacharjee A, Brizuela L, McCombie WR, Wigler M, Hannon GJ, Hicks JB (2009)High definition profiling of mammalian DNA methylation by array capture and single molecule bisulfite sequencing. Genome Res 19: 1593-1605.
- Hrzenjak A, Moinfar F, Kremser ML, Strohmeier B, Staber PB, Zatloukal K, Denk H (2006) Valproate inhibition of histone deacetylase 2 affects differentiation and decreases proliferation of endometrial stromal sarcoma cells. Mol Cancer Ther 5: 2203-2210.
- Huang BH, Laban M, Leung CH, Lee L, Lee CK, Salto-Tellez M, Raju GC, Hooi SC (2005) Inhibition of histone deacetylase 2 increases apoptosis and p21Cip1/WAF1 expression, independent of histone deacetylase 1. Cell Death Differ 12: 395-404.
- Iida T, Suetake I, Tajima S, Morioka H, Ohta S, Obuse C, Tsurimoto T et al. (2002) PCNA clamp facilitates action of DNA cytosine methyltransferase 1 on hemimethylated DNA. Genes Cells 7: 997-1007.
- Iizuka M, Matsui T, Takisawa H, Smith MM (2006) Regulation of replication licensing by acetyltransferase Hbo1. Mol Cell Biol 26: 1098-1108.
- Inano K, Suetake I, Ueda T, Miyake Y, Nakamura M, Okada M, Tajima S (2000) Maintenance-type DNA methyltransferase is highly expressed in post-mitotic neurons and localized in the cytoplasmic compartment. J Biochem 128: 315-321.
- Iwano H, Nakamura M, Tajima S (2004) *Xenopus* MBD3 plays a crucial role in an early stage of development. Dev Biol 268: 416-428.
- Jackson-Grusby L, Beard C, Possemato R, Tudor M, Fambrough D, Csankovszki G, Dausman J, Lee P, Wilson C, Lander E, Jaenisch R (2001) Loss of genomic methylation causes p53-dependent apoptosis and epigenetic deregulation. Nat Genet 27: 31-39.

Jenuwein T, Allis CD (2001) Translating the histone code. Science 293: 1074-1080.

Jones PA (1999) The DNA methylation paradox. Trends Genet 15: 34–37.

- Jones PA, Baylin SB (2002) The fundamental role of epigenetic events in cancer. Nat Rev Genet 3: 415–428.
- Jones B, Su H, Bhat A, Lei H, Bajko J, Hevi S, Baltus GA, Kadam S, Zhai H, Valdez R, Gonzalo S, Zhang Y, Li E, Chen T (2008) The histone H3K79 methyltransferase Dot1L is essential for mammalian development and heterochromatin structure. PLoS Genet 4: e1000190.
- Jorgensen HF, Ben-Porath I, Bird AP (2004) Mbd1 is recruited to both methylated and nonmethylated CpGs via distinct DNA binding domains. Mol Cell Biol 24: 3387-3395.
- Kalverda B, Röling MD, Fornerod M (2008) Chromatin organization in relation to the nuclear periphery. FEBS Lett 582: 2017-2022.
- Kameshita I, Sekiguchi M, Hamasaki D, Sugiyama Y, Hatano N, Suetake I, Tajima S, Sueyoshi N (2008) Cyclin-dependent kinase-like 5 binds and phosphorylates DNA methyltransferase 1. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 377: 1162-1167.
- Kim GD, Ni J, Kelesoglu N, Roberts RJ, Pradhan S (2002) Co-operation and communication between the human maintenance and *de novo* DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases. EMBO J 21: 4183- 4195.
- Kimura H, Suetake I, Tajima S (2002) Exogenous expression of mouse Dnmt3 induces apoptosis in *Xenous* early embryos. J Biochem 131: 933-941.
- Kinde B, Gabel HW, Gilbert CS, Griffith EC, Greenberg ME (2015) Reading the unique DNA methylation landscape of the brain: Non-CpG methylation, hydroxymethylation, and MeCP2. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 12: 6800-6806.
- Kizer KO, Phatnani HP, Shibata Y, Hall H, Greenleaf AL, Strahl BD (2005) A novel domain in Set2 mediates RNA polymerase II interaction and couples histone H3 K36 methylation with transcript elongation. Mol Cell Biol 25: 3305-3316.
- Klein CJ, Botuyan MV, Wu Y, Ward CJ, Nicholson GA, Hammans S, Hojo K,

Yamanishi H, Karpf AR, Wallace DC, Simon M, Lander C, Boardman, LA, Cunningham JM, Smith GE, Litchy WJ, Boes B, Atkinson EJ, Middha S, Dyck PJB, Parisi JE, Mer G, Smith DI, Dyck PJ (2011) Mutations in DNMT1 cause hereditary sensory neuropathy with dementia and hearing loss. Nat Genet 43: 595-600.

Kouzarides T (2007) Chromatin modifications and their function. Cell 128: 693-705.

- Kumaki Y, Oda M, Okano M. QUMA (2008) Quantification tool for methylation analysis. Nucl Acids Res 36: W170-175.
- Kuo AJ, Song J, Cheung P, Ishibe-Murakami S, Yamazoe S, Chen JK, Patel DJ, Gozani O (2012) The BAH domain of ORC1 links H4K20me2 to DNA replication licensing and Meier-Gorlin syndrome. Nature 484: 115-119.
- Kuroiwa Y, Kaneko-Ishino T, Kagitani F, Kohda T, Li LL, Tada M, Suzuki R, Yokoyama M, Shiroishi T, Wakana S, Barton SC, Ishino F, Surani MA (1996) Peg3 imprinted gene on proximal chromosome 7 encodes for a zinc finger protein. Nat Genet 12: 186-190.
- Law JA, Jacobsen SE (2010) Establishing, maintaining and modifying DNA methylation patterns in plants and animals. Nat Rev Genet 11: 204-220.
- Leonhardt H, Page AW, Weier HU, Bestor TH (1992) A targeting sequence directs DNA methyltransferase to sites of DNA replication in mammalian nuclei. Cell 71: 865-873.
- Li E, Bestor TH, Jaenisch R (1992) Targeted mutation of the DNA methyltransferase gene results in embryonic lethality. Cell 69: 915-926.
- Li H, Rauch T, Chen ZX, Szabó PE, Riggs AD, Pfeifer GP (2006) The histone methyltransferase SETDB1 and the DNA methyltransferase DNMT3A interact directly and localize to promoters silenced in cancer cells. J Biol Chem 281: 19489-19500.
- Li YQ, Zhou PZ, Zheng XD, Walsh CP, Xu GL (2007) Association of Dnmt3a and thymine DNA glycosylase links DNA methylation with base-excision repair. Nucl Acids Res 35: 390-400.

- Lister R, Pelizzola M, Kida YS, Hawkins RD, Nery JR, Hon G, Antosiewicz-Bourget J, O'Malley R, Castanon R, Klugman S, Downes M, Yu R, Stewart R, Ren B, Thomson JA, Evans RM, Ecker JR (2011) Hotspots of aberrant epigenomic reprogramming in human induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 471: 68-73.
- Liu Y, Sun L, Jost JP (1996) In differentiating mouse myoblasts DNA methyltransferase is posttranscriptionally and posttranslationally regulated. Nucl Acids Res 24: 2718-2722.
- Luger K, Mäder AW, Richmond RK, Sargent DF, Richmond TJ (1997) Crystal structure of the nucleosome core particle at 2.8 Å resolution. Nature 389: 251-260.
- Maunakea AK, Nagarajan RP, Bilenky M, Ballinger TJ, D'Souza C, Fouse SD, Johnson BE, Hong C, Nielsen C, Zhao Y, Turecki G, Delaney A, Varhol R, Thiessen N, Shchors K, Heine VM, Rowitch DH, Xing X, Fiore C, Schillebeeckx M, Jones SJ, Haussler D, Marra MA, Hirst M, Wang T, Costello JF (2010) Conserved role of intragenic DNA methylation in regulating alternative promoters. Nature 466: 253-257.
- Mertineit C, Yoder JA, Taketo T, Laird DW, Trasler JM, Bestor TH (1998) Sex-specific exons control DNA methyltransferase in mammalian germ cells. Development 1998, 125: 889-897.
- Metzger E, Wissmann M, Yin N, Müller JM, Schneider R, Peters AH, Günther T, Buettner R, Schüle R (2005) LSD1 demethylates repressive histone marks to promote androgen-receptor-dependent transcription. Nature 437: 436–439.
- Moldovan GL, Pfander B, Jentsch S (2007) PCNA, the maestro of the replication fork. Cell 129: 665-679.
- Morita S, Takahashi RU, Yamashita R, Toyoda A, Horii T, Kimura M, Fujiyama A, Nakai K, Tajima S, Matoba R, Ochiya T, Hatada I (2012) Genome-wide analysis of DNA methylation and expression of microRNA in breast cancer cells. Int J Mol Sci 13: 8259-8272.
- Muto M, Utsuyama M, Horiguchi T, Kubo E, Sado T, Hirokawa K (1995) The characterization of the monoclonal antibody Th-10a, specific for a nuclear protein

appearing in the S phase of the cell cycle in normal thymocytes and its unregulated expression in lymphoma cell lines. Cell Prolif 28: 645-657.

- Nicholls RD (2000). The impact of genomic imprinting for neurobehavioral and developmental disorders. J Clin Invest 105: 413-418.
- Nishibuchi G, Nakayama J (2014) Biochemical and structural properties of heterochromatin protein 1: understanding its role in chromatin assembly. J Biochem 156: 11-20.
- Nishiyama A, Yamaguchi L, Sharif J, Johmura Y, Kawamura T, Nakanishi K, Shimamura S, Arita K, Kodama T, Ishikawa F, Koseki H, Nakanishi M (2013) Uhrf1-dependent H3K23 ubiquitylation couples maintenance DNA methylation and replication. Nature 502: 249-253.
- Ohki I, Shimotake N, Fujita N, Jee J, Ikegami T, Nakao M, Shirakawa M (2001) Solution structure of the methyl-CpG binding domain of human MBD1 in complex with methylated DNA. Cell 105: 487-497.
- Okano M, Bell DW, Haber DA, Li E (1999) DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are essential for de novo methylation and mammalian development. Cell 99: 247-257.
- Okano M, Xie S, Li E (1998) Cloning and characterization of a family of novel mammalian DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferases. Nat Genet 19: 219-220.
- Otani J, Kimura H, Sharif J, Endo TA, Mishima Y, Kawakami T, Koseki H, Shirakawa M, Suetake I, Tajima S (2013) Cell cycle-dependent turnover of 5-hydroxymethyl cytosine in mouse embryonic stem cells. PLos One 8: e82961.
- Otani J, Nankumo T, Arita K, Inamoto S, Ariyoshi M, Shirakawa M (2009). Structural basis for recognition of H3K4 methylation status by the DNA methyltransferase 3A ATRX-DNMT3-DNMT3L domain. EMBO Rep 10: 1235-1241.
- Pickart CM (2001) Mechanisms underlying ubiquitination. Annu Rev Biochem 70: 503-533.

- Plass C, Shibata H, Kalcheva I, Mullins L, Kotelevtseva N, Mullins J, Kato R, Sasaki H, Hirotsune S, Okazaki Y, Held WA, Hayashizaki Y, Chapman VM (1996) Identification of Grf1 on mouse chromosome 9 as an imprinted gene by RLGS-M. Nat Genet 14: 106-109.
- Pradhan S, Kim GD (2002) The retinoblastoma gene product interacts with maintenance human DNA (cytosine-5) methyltransferase and modulates its activity. EMBO J 21: 779-788.
- Puig O, Caspary F, Rigaut G, Rutz B, Bouveret E, Bragado-Nilsson E, Wilm M, Séraphin B (2001) The tandem affinity purification (TAP) method: A general procedure of protein complex purification. Methods 24: 218-229.
- Qiu C, Sawada K, Zhang X, Cheng X (2002) The PWWP domain of mammalian DNA methyltransferase Dnmt3b defines a new family of DNA-binding folds. Nat Struct Biol 9: 217-224.
- Ramsahoye BH, Biniszkiewicz D, Lyko F, Clark V, Bird AP, Jaenisch R (2000) Non-CpG methylation is prevalent in embryonic stem cells and may be mediated by DNA methyltransferase 3a. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97: 5237-5242.

Razin A, Riggs AD (1980) DNA methylation and gene function. Science 210: 604-610.

- Reese KJ, Lin S, Verona RI, Schultz RM, Bartolomei MS (2007) Maintenance of paternal methylation and repression of the imprinted H19 gene requires MBD3. PLoS Genet 3: e137.
- Robertson AK, Geiman TM, Sankpal UT, Hager GL, Robertson KD (2004) Effects of chromatin structure on the enzymatic and DNA binding functions of DNA methyltransferases DNMT1 and Dnmt3a *in vitro*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 322: 110-118.
- Rothbart SB, Krajewski K, Nady N, Tempel W, Xue S, Badeaux AI, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Martinez JY, Bedford MT, Fuchs SM, Arrowsmith CH, Strahl BD (2012) Association of UHRF1 with methylated H3K9 directs the maintenance of DNA methylation. Nat Struct Mol Biol 19: 1155-1160.

- Rougeulle C, Chaumeil J, Sarma K, Allis CD, Reinberg D, Avner P, Heard E (2004) Differential histone H3 Lys-9 and Lys-27 methylation profiles on the X chromosome. Mol Cell Biol 24: 5475-5484.
- Rountree MR, Bachman KE, Baylin SB (2000) DNMT1 binds HDAC2 and a new co-repressor, DMAP1, to form a complex at replication foci. Nat Genet 25: 269-277.
- Ruzov A, Savitskaya E, Hackett JA, Reddington JP, Prokhortchouk A, Madej MJ, Chekanov N, Li M, Dunican DS, Prokhortchouk E, Pennings S, Meehan RR (2009) The non-methylated DNA-binding function of Kaiso is not required in early *Xenopus laevis* development. Development 136: 729-738.
- Saito M, Ishikawa F (2002) The mCpG-binding domain of human MBD3 does not bind to mCpG but interacts with NuRD/Mi2 components HDAC1 and MTA2. J Biol Chem 277: 35434-35439.
- Sakai Y, Suetake I, Shinozaki F, Yamashina S, Tajima S. (2004) Co-expression of *de novo* DNA methyltransferase Dnmt3a2 and Dnmt3L in gonocytes of mouse embryos. *Gene Expr. Patterns* 5: 231-237.
- Saksouk N, Simboeck E, Déjardin J (2015) Constitutive heterochromatin formation and transcription in mammals. Epigenet Chromatin 8: 3.
- Sambrook J, Russell DW (2001) Molecular Cloning, A Laboratory Manual 3<sup>rd</sup> edition, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York.
- Sanger F, Nicklen S, Coulson AR (1977) DNA sequencing with chain-terminating inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 74: 5463-5467.
- Sarraf SA, Stancheva I (2004) Methyl-CpG binding protein MBD1 couples histone H3 methylation at lysine 9 by SETDB1 to DNA replication and chromatin assembly. Mol Cell 15: 595-605.
- Sato N, Kondo M, Arai K (2006) The orphan nuclear receptor GCNF recruits DNA methyltransferase for Oct-3/4 silencing. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 344: 845-851.

- Saxonov S, Berg P, Brutlag DL (2006) A genome-wide analysis of CpG dinucleotides in the human genome distinguishes two distinct classes of promoters. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 103: 1412–1417.
- Schalch T, Duda S, Sargent DF, Richmond TJ (2005) X-ray structure of a tetranucleosome and its implications for the chromatin fibre. Nature 436, 138-141.
- Schneider K, Fuchs C, Dobay A, Rottach A, Qin W, Wolf P, Álvarez-Castro JM, Nalaskowski MM, Kremmer E, Schmid V, Leonhardt H, Schermelleh L (2013) Dissection of cell cycle–dependent dynamics of Dnmt1 by FRAP and diffusion-modeling. Nucl Acids Res 41: 4860-4876.
- Sharif J, Muto M, Takebayashi S, Suetake I, Iwamatsu A, Endo TA, Shinga J, Mizutani-Koseki Y, Toyoda T, Okamura K, Tajima S, Mitsuya K, Okano M, Koseki H (2007) The SRA protein Np95 mediates epigenetic inheritance by recruiting Dnmt1 to methylated DNA. Nature 450: 908-913.
- Shemer R, Birger Y, Dean WL, Reik W, Riggs AD, Razin A (1996). Dynamic methylation adjustment and counting as part of imprinting mechanisms. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 93: 6371-6376.
- Shi L, Suetake I, Kawakami T, Aimoto S, Tajima S (2001) *Xenopus* eggs express identical DNA methyltransferase, Dnmt1, as somatic cells. J Biochem 130: 359-366.
- Shi Y, Lan F, Matson C, Mulligan P, Whetstine JR, Cole PA, Casero RA, Shi Y. (2004) Histone demethylation mediated by the nuclear amine oxidase homolog LSD1. Cell 119:941-953.
- Shukla S1, Kavak E, Gregory M, Imashimizu M, Shutinoski B, Kashlev M, Oberdoerffer P, Sandberg R, Oberdoerffer S (2011) CTCF-promoted RNA polymerase II pausing links DNA methylation to splicing. Nature 479: 74-79.
- Song J, Rechkoblit O, Bestor TH, Patel DJ (2011) Structure of DNMT1-DNA complex reveals a role for autoinhibition in maintenance DNA methylation. Science 331: 1036-1040.
- Song J, Teplova M, Ishibe-Murakami S, Patel DJ (2012) Structure-based mechanistic

insights into DNMT1-mediated maintenance methylation. Science 335: 709-712.

- Soubry A, Staes K, Parthoens E, Noppen S, Stove C, Bogaert P, van Hengel J, Van Roy F (2010) The transcriptional repressor Kaiso localizes at the mitotic spindle and is a constituent of the pericentriolar material. PLoS One 5: e9203.
- Suetake I, Hayata D, Tajima S (2006) The amino-terminus of mouse DNA methyltransferase 1 forms an independent domain and binds to DNA with the sequence involving PCNA binding motif. J Biochem 140: 763-776.
- Suetake I, Kanou Y, Tajima S (1998) Effect of aphidicolin on DNA methyltransferase in the nucleus. Cell Stuct Funct 23, 137-142.
- Suetake I, Miyazaki J, Murakami C, Takeshima H, Tajima S (2003) Distinct enzymatic properties of recombinant mouse DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b. J Biochem 133: 737-744.
- Suetake I, Shinozaki F, Miyagawa J, Takeshima H, Tajima S (2004) DNMT3L stimulates DNA methylation activity of Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b through a direct interaction. J Biol Chem 279, 27816-27823.
- Sugiyama Y, Hatano N, Sueyoshi N, Suetake I, Tajima S, Kinoshita E, Kinoshita-Kikuta E, Koike T, Kameshita I (2010) The DNA-binding activity of mouse DNA methyltransferase 1 is regulated by phosphorylation with casein kinase  $1\delta/\epsilon$ . Biochem J 427: 489-497.
- Taiwo O, Wilson GA, Morris T, Seisenberger S, Reik W, Pearce D, Beck S, Butcher LM (2012) Methylome analysis using MeDIP-seq with low DNA concentrations. Nat Protoc 7: 617-636.
- Takagi H, Tajima S, Asano A (1995) Overexpression of DNA methyltransferase in myoblast cells accelerates myotube formation. Eur J Biochem 231: 282-291.
- Takebayashi S, Tamura T, Matsuoka C, Okano M (2007) Major and essential role for the DNA methylation mark in mouse embryogenesis and stable association of DNMT1 with newly replicated regions. Mol Cell Biol 27: 8243-8258.

- Takeshita K, Suetake I, Yamashita E, Suga M, Narita H, Nakagawa A, Tajima S (2011) Structural insight into maintenance methylation by mouse DNA methyltransferase 1 (Dnmt1). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108: 9055-9059.
- Tan Y, Xue Y, Song C, Grunstein M (2013). Acetylated histone H3K56 interacts with Oct4 to promote mouse embryonic stem cell pluripotency. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 110: 11493-11498.
- Ting AH, Jair KW, Suzuki H, Yen RWC, Baylin S, Schuebel KE (2004) Mammalian DNA methyltransferase 1: Inspiration for new directions. Cell Cycle 3: 1024-1026.
- Tomizawa S, Kobayashi H, Watanabe T, Andrews S, Hata K, Kelsey G, Sasaki H (2011) Dynamic stage-specific changes in imprinted differentially methylated regions during early mammalian development and prevalence of non-CpG methylation in oocytes. Development 138: 811-820.
- Tsukada Y1, Fang J, Erdjument-Bromage H, Warren ME, Borchers CH, Tempst P, Zhang Y (2006) Histone demethylation by a family of JmjC domain-containing proteins. Nature 439: 811-816.
- Tsumura A, Hayakawa T, Kumaki Y, Takebayashi S, Sakaue M, Matsuoka C, Shimotohno K, Ishikawa F, Li E, Ueda HR, Nakayama J, Okano M (2006) Maintenance of self-renewal ability of mouse embryonic stem cells in the absence of DNA methyltransferases Dnmt1, Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b. Genes Cells 11: 805-814.
- Tucker KL, Beard C, Dausmann J, Jackson-Grusby L, Laird PW, Lei H, Li E, Jaenisch R (1996) Germ-line passage is required for establishment of methylation and expression patterns of imprinted but not of nonimprinted genes. Genes Dev 10: 1008-1020.
- Ushijima T (2005) Detection and interpretation of altered methylation patterns in cancer cells. Nat Rev Cancer 5: 223-231.
- van Roy FM, McCrea PD (2005) A role for Kaiso-p120ctn complexes in cancer? Nat Rev Cancer 5: 956–964.

- Vaquero A, Loyola A, Reinberg D (2003) The constantly changing face of chromatin. Sci Aging Knowledge Environ 2003: RE4.
- Vilkaitis G, Suetake I, Klimasauskas S, Tajima S (2005) Processive methylation of hemimethylated CpG sites by mouse Dnmt1 DNA methyltransferase. J Biol Chem 280: 63-72.
- Wang J, Hevi S, Kurash JK, Lei H, Gay F, Bajko J, Su H, Sun W, Chang H, Xu G, Gaudet F, Li E, Chen T (2009) The lysine demethylase LSD1 (KDM1) is required for maintenance of global DNA methylation. Nat Genet 41: 125-129.
- Watanabe D, Suetake I, Tada T, Tajima S (2002) Stage- and cell-specific expression of Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b during embryogenesis. Mech Dev 118: 187-190.
- Winkelmann J, Lin L, Schormair B, Kornum BR, Faraco J, Plazzi G, Melberg E, Cornelio F, Urban AE, Pizza F, Poli F, Grubert F, Wieland T, Graf E, Hallmayer J, Strom TM, Mignot E (2012) Mutations in DNMT1 cause autosomal dominant cerebellar ataxia, deafness and narcolepsy. Hum Mol Genet 21: 2205-2210.
- Wu BK, Mei SC, Brenner C (2014) RFTS-deleted DNMT1 enhances tumorigenicity with focal hypermethylation and global hypomethylation. Cell Cycle 13: 3222-3231.
- Wu JC, Santi DV (1987) Kinetic and catalytic mechanism of HhaI methyltransferase. J Biol Chem 262: 4778-4786.
- Xhemalce B, Dawson MA, Bannister AJ (2011) Histone modifications. Epigenetic regulation and epigenomics. In Encyclopedia of Molecular Cell Biology and Molecular Medicine. Meyers R, ed, John Wiley and Sons.
- Yamashita Y, Yuan J,Suetake I, Suzuki H, Ishikawa Y, Choi YL, Ueno T, Soda M, Hamada T, Haruta H, Takada S, Miyazaki Y, Kiyoi H, Ito E, Naoe T,Tomonaga M, Toyota M, Tajima S, Iwama A, Mano H (2010) Array-based genomic resequencing of human leukemia. Oncogene. 29: 3723-3731.
- Yildirim O, Li R, Hung JH, Chen PB, Dong X, Ee LS, Weng Z, Rando OJ, Fazzio TG (2011) Mbd3/NURD complex regulates expression of 5-hydroxymethylcytosine

marked genes in embryonic stem cells. Cell 147: 1498-1510.

- Yoder JA, Walsh CP, Bestor TH (1997) Cytosine methylation and the ecology of intragenomic parasites.Trends Genet 13: 335-340.
- Zegerman P, Canas B, Pappin D, Kouzarides T (2002). Histone H3 lysine 4 methylation disrupts binding of nucleosome remodeling and deacetylase (NuRD) repressor complex. J Biol Chem 277: 11621-11624.
- Zhao Q, Rank G, Tan YT, Li H, Moritz RL, Simpson RJ, Cerruti L, Curtis DJ, Patel DJ, Allis CD, Cunningham JM, Jane SM (2009) PRMT5-mediated methylation of histone H4R3 recruits DNMT3A, coupling histone and DNA methylation in gene silencing. Nat Struct Mol Biol 16: 304-311.
- Zhu B, Zheng Y, Pham AD, Mandal SS, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Reinberg D (2005) Monoubiquitination of human histone H2B: The factors involved and their roles in HOX gene regulation. Mol Cell 20: 601-611.